

# User Manual for KTS and TS Console with K-Series Cabinets

#### KEEP THIS SHEET SOMEWHERE SAFE

Every machine leaves our factory with two levels of password protection. We recommend that you change these as soon as possible to establish your own security.

System Password - linux

User Password - unix

# K Series User Manual with KTS or TS Console

Copyright (c) PMS Systems Ltd. 2001

This manual is intended for use with the KTS or TS Console and HRC K-Series Controller (Serial No.....) with which it was supplied. (Where fitted, this controller is supplied with Alarm Key Switch Number.....)

This manual is written and prepared for Software Version – 7th December 2007

Our policy is one of continuous improvement and we reserve the right to alter product specifications at any time without giving notice.

# **Publications**

Issue	Date	Changes	Author	Authorised
1.01	5/7/97	First formal Issue	BNM	AR
2.0	7/11/97	Revised to incorporate software developments	BNM	AR
2.1	15/3/99	Revised to incorporate software developments	DH	AR
3.0	11/6/99	Manual Revision. Includes recent minor software changes.	DH	AR
3.1	12/8/99	Switching On/Off and disconnecting console details added.	DH	AR
3.2	19/8/99	Error messages updated.	DH	AR
3.3	20/9/99	Changes to Chilled Water control and SPI devices added.	DH	AR
3.4	05/01/00	Special Limits - RTD & Water are made pro-active.	DH	AR
3.5	06/09/00	Changes to troubleshooting section because surface- mount control cards now have T/C input fuses.	DH	AR
3.6	21/09/00	Introduction of QwikFix Appendix	DH	AR
4.0	23/01/01	Introduction of EasyView Page to TouchScreen Console and separation of TS and TSi manuals	DH	AR
4.1	13/02/01	Graph page selection increased from six to twenty DH zones		AR
4.2	21/01/02	Configure Controller Options changed for Boost Command and Display Option	DH	AR
4.3	11/02/02	Cable mis-wiring disclaimer added	DH	AR
4.4	15/02/02	Extra instructions for using Setup page to make group settings	DH	AWR
5.0	Mar 2002	<ul> <li>* C and K manuals merged</li> <li>* Run controls moved to main Display page.</li> <li>* Display page has 40 -160 zone display options</li> <li>* EasyView mini-panel display controls changed.</li> <li>* Boost &amp; Standby controls moved from Global to autonomous zones.</li> <li>* New Master Only Startup mode introduced</li> <li>* New remote option for Boost or Standby</li> <li>* Utilities-Mode sub page removed.</li> <li>* New Other Help in Troubleshooting</li> <li>* Network facility Introduced</li> </ul>	DH	AWR
5.1	July 2002	Password timer-override introduced	DH	SK
5.2	Aug 2002	Zero Power note added	DH	AWR
6.0	Jan 2003	New Setup page and Setting up procedure	DH	SK
6.1	Jan 2003	Communication Speed added	DH	SK
6.2	Feb 2003	Export Data has Zone Min-Max feature added	DH	SK
6.3	Mar 2003	Qwikfix repair no longer required - Append D removed	DH	SK
6.4	April 2003	KTS Console Function explained	DH	SK
6.5	April 2003	TC Offset and Zone-Grouping introduced	DH	AWR
6.6	May 2003	Individual Zone Boost	DH	SK
6.7	Sept 2003	Extra Boost Information	DH	SK
6.8	Dec 2003	Input Network Screens Introduced	DH	SK

# Introduction Publications

7.0	Feb 2004	Stage Startup introduced and Configure Controller changed substantially for new Systems Options	DH	SK
8.0	Jun 2004	Introduction of Standby Delay facility Introduction of Shut-down timer Introduction of Spear Standby Zoom page and Calibrate Touch function added to MTS Introduction of T/C Fail option in Setup page and changes to Master Zone Selection Introduction of extra Display Data page on MTS console and withdrawal of Set, Actual and Power columns from Setup page. SPI Interface control added to MTS Console	DH	SK
8.1	Mar 2005	Extra connection information added to IO cards in Appendix B	DH	AWR
8.2	Apr 2005	New Appendix items AI8 (Analogue Input Card) and WMOx (Water Manifolds) added to K-Series Appendix	DH	AWR
8.3	Apr 2005	New information added regarding the KM series case for Water Manifolds	DH	РК
8.4	May 2005	Extra information about "Allow ToolLoad" option greying out [ <b>Load</b> ] button on ToolStore Page	DH	AWR
8.5	July 2005	<ul> <li>Display Page Changes –</li> <li>Run and Stop button combined into the one position (i.e. Run OR Stop).</li> <li>Second button configurable as BOOST or STANDBY for normal zones or fixed at BOOST for spear zones.</li> <li>Display Data option also available</li> <li>Config Option changes -</li> <li>New Autostandby timer function replaces Spear standby Time</li> <li>Connections function removed</li> </ul>	DH	SK
8.6	July 2005	Extra information for K-LV controllers	DH	РК
8.7	Aug 2005	Shutdown Stages are introduced so that Staged Shutdown may switch off in a different order to Staged Startup	DH	IE
9.0	Oct 2005	"Demo" facility added for training or demonstration use.	DH	SK
9.1	Nov 2005	Console Startup option added	DH	IE
9.2	Nov 2005	Appendix D added for Water Manifold installation	DH	РК
9.3	Feb 2006	Button One mode allows Run button to become STARTUP button	DH	IE
9.4	May 2006	Controller Switch-On corrected to accommodate Console-StartUp option	DH	DH

7

# 8 Introduction Publications

-				
9.5	July 2006	<ul> <li>WT4, a 12-channel J or K-Type monitor card is introduced and added to the appendix.</li> <li>DH</li> <li>SK</li> <li>10.0</li> <li>Aug 2006</li> <li>New Configure options include:</li> <li>Allow Set Zone Off,</li> <li>Auto Stop Mode</li> <li>Flow Units</li> <li>Limit Exceed,</li> <li>Master IP Address,</li> <li>User Password.</li> <li>Other Changes include new Utilities – Remote page</li> </ul>	DH	ΙΕ
10.1	Aug 2006	Extra information about linked controller cabinets	DH	IE
10.2	Sept 2006	TSA can now use USB Memory sticks for Tool and Picture Load and Save	DH	SK
10.3	Oct 2006	<ul> <li>C+E Variations dropped from Manual</li> <li>Changes to Setup and Config options include:</li> <li>Startup Mode introduced</li> <li>Second Startup introduced</li> <li>Shutdown Temp introduced</li> <li>I/O Card Options (any 4 from 8) introduced</li> <li>Master IP Address moved to the Utilities: Remote page</li> </ul>	DH	IE
10.4	Jan 2007	Manual made generic	DH	DH
10.5	Mar 2007	<ul> <li>New features include:</li> <li>Auto-Detect moved to "New Tool" procedure.</li> <li>Display page zone headers have alternative colour scheme that is user configurable</li> </ul>	DH	IE
10.6	Apr 2007	Quad IO card configuration moved to the Utilities page to allow selection of Inputs and Outputs Appendix A Wiring standard includes Dual Supply option	DH	IE
10.7	May 2007	More information added about the Auto-tune sequence and affecting factors	DH	SK
10.8	June 2007	Individual Setup information added to Setup and Config pages.	DH	IE
10.9	Oct 2007	New Printer Setup page	DH	SK
10.10	Nov 2007	Changes to accommodate larger KTS3 Console	DH	SK
11.0	Dec 2007	Input Signal changed to include Stop and AutoStop. Also Input Timer takes over from Autostandby Timer and Standby Delay	DH	IE
12.0	Feb 2008	New reduced manual version with more images and less text	DH	AWR

# Contents

Introduction	10
Setting up your controller	22
Setting up - System Utilities	23
Setting up - Global and Tool parameters	
Setting the Tool parameters	
Setting the Global Parameters	
Setting up - Operating Parameters	41
Setting up – EasyView Pages	47
Running your controller	50
Customising your controller	68
Maintaining your controller	
Troubleshooting	93
APPENDIX A	
APPENDIX B	
APPENDIX C	107
APPENDIX D:	113
Index	114

Specification

# Introduction

# Specification

The following are general specifications. The actual controller/console supplied may have contractual variations and differ in some specified options.

Supply Voltage	415 Volts 3 -phase 50/60 Hz with neutral. Other available include 240/380/400 and 480 volts in Star or Delta configuration.	
Voltage Bandwidth	Stable within (20% supply voltage swing	
Supply earth-leakage trip	300mA (note: this is for tool protection)	
Overload protection Miniature Circuit Breaker		
Mains Voltage outputBurst-fired with zero voltage crossoverpattern		
Low Voltage output pattern	Typically 24 volts AC. User configurable between burst-fired or phase- angle.	
Output overload protection	High-speed semiconductor fuse links	
Temperature control method	Closed-loop (Auto) or open-loop (Manual) with HR Software	
Control range	0 – 472° Centigrade (Celsius), 32-881° Fahrenheit	
Temperature Scale	Centigrade (Celsius) or Fahrenheit	
Printer Output Connector	USB Port	
Data Communications	RS-232 serial, DB9 male connector	
Alarm Output	Closing Contact Relay 5 Amp max	
T/C Tool Connector Harting type Han A or equivalent		
Heater Tool Connector	Harting type Han E or equivalent	

# **Safety Instructions**



DO NOT open the cabinet without first ISOLATING the supplies -there are unguarded terminals inside the cabinet which may have a dangerous potential across them.

Where a three-phase supply is used then this potential may be at 415 volts or higher.

# Safety Notices - an explanation



A WARNING symbol and message, shown here, identifies where there may be a hazardous situation which, if not avoided, may result in death or injury to personnel.

Most warnings pertain to electrical aspects and you must comply with them to minimise any personal danger.



A CAUTION warning identifies where there may be a hazardous situation which, if not avoided, may result in damage to property.

Caution warnings present no personal danger, but may cause the equipment to fail or lose its memory.

# Where to use this equipment

The display console and controller cabinet together are designed for use in the plastic injection moulding industry as temperature controllers for third party hot runner systems as commonly used in mould tools. They must not be used in residential, commercial or light-industrial environments. Furthermore, they must not be used in an explosive atmosphere, or where there is a possibility of such an atmosphere developing.

The HRC cabinet and Touch Screen console should be installed in a clean dry environment where the ambient conditions do not exceed the following limits: -

- Temperature 0 to  $+35^{\circ}$ C.
- Relative Humidity 90% (non-condensing)

### **Check your wiring**

Before you energise the system, pay special attention to how the supply to your controller is wired and how it is connected to the mould.

Lack of attention to detail causes errors such as:

- incorrect wiring of mains supply phases into the controller
- crossing heater supply feeds with thermocouple detection (although this error can be eliminated by the adoption of PMS Standard connections)

In such cases wiring errors have caused equipment failure.

PMS Systems Ltd. cannot be responsible for damage caused to the controller by customer wiring and/or connection errors.

Isolate the Controller

### **Isolate the Controller**

The main power switch is sufficiently rated to disconnect the total load current during switch On and switch Off. To prevent its operation, during maintenance, you can use a suitably-sized padlock, or similar device, to lock the switch in the Off position.

Larger controllers may have multiple supplies with multiple isolators. For such controllers then all Isolators must be turned off for safe access into the cabinet.

### Switching On

Switching ON the Main Isolator for the controller may, or may not, start to heat up the zones; it depends on how the Console-Startup option is configured. (see page 37).

If Console startup is set to "Stop" then the tool remains at zero power and at room temperature. If it set to any of the other three options (Startup, Standby, or Run) the controller applies power to the zones so that they heat up.

# Switching Off (or Shutting Down)

We recommend that you use the console to shut down the heating load, and only use the main isolator to switch off a dormant controller.



# Screen Layout and Navigation (Common to all pages)

<b>Navigation</b> Top tabs to move from page to page	Display EasyView Graph ToolStore Pictures Unilides Testing Setup Run Stop Page
<b>Control</b> Side command buttons that change from page to page	Display EasyView Graph ToolSfore Pictures Unilines Testing Setup Run Stop Page Page Page Page Page Page Page Page
<b>Monitor &amp; Information</b> Bottom row shows : Current Run Mode, Current health status, miscellaneous information	Display EasyView Graph ToolStore Pictures Utilities Testing Setup Plan Stop Mode Plage P

Eight Main Pages

# **Eight Main Pages**

# 1) The Display page

Can be used for

- Monitor see zone condition
- **Control** Start/Stop & Boost/Standby immediately available. All other ("Standby, Shutdown, Stop") available from [**Mode**] button
- **Set** select any one or more zones to get [**Set**] function to set or alter zone setpoints or run modes.

#### **Monitor**

	1	
Healthy Zone - shows: Zone Name (Alias) Actual Temperature Scale + Set Temperature Applied Power Deviation between Actual and Set Temperature	Probe A7 250 °C 250 Pow 28% 5 +5	Green text on Black background
<b>Warning Zone</b> Deviation exceeds 1st stage (Warning)	Probe A7 <b>255</b> <b>°C 250</b> <b>Pow 28%</b> <b>5</b> +4	Black Text on Yellow Background
<b>Alarm Zone</b> Deviation exceeds 2nd stage (Alarm)	Probe A7 265 °C 250 Pow 28%	White text on Red Background
<b>Fatal Zone</b> Problem detected (see page 93 for details)	Probe A7 TRC °C 250 Pow 28%	White text on Red Background
<b>Zone Off</b> Individual zone switched off	Probe A7 25 °C 250	
<b>Different header colours</b> User-configurable colours	Probe         6A         Probe           0         0         0           °C         0         °C           Pow         0%         Pow           5         +5         5	16A         Probe         B2           0         0         0           0         °C         0           0%         Pow         0%           +5         +5         +5

# **Display Page - Monitoring**

Use [ <b>Page Up</b> ] or [ <b>Page Down</b> ] to scroll up and down to see more zones Or Use [ <b>Display</b> ] button to show	Direktiv         Exclusion         Persona         Description         De
70 Zones - each zone shows Title, Actual and Set	Oxyging         Oxyging <t< td=""></t<>
110 Zones - each zone shows Title and Actual	Origing         Displayer         Origing         Testing         Setup           Ander 1         Ander 2         Ander 3         Ander 4         Ander 5         Ande
160 Zones - each zone shows Actual Temperature	Dig/ry         EaryMer         Graph         TaedStar         Petters         UMiles         Testing         Seture           200         2
Data page which shows the setup and data for all the console zones.	Display         Kesylder         Graph         Todillowin         Patterns         Killines         Testing         Seture           2010         2010         10156         2.05A         Statu         Porcer         Arges         Casiligit         Patterns         Figure           2010         2010         10156         2.05A         Statu         Statu         Figure           2010         2010         10156         2.05A         Statu         Statu         Figure           2010         2010         10156         2.05A         Statu         Statu         Figure         Statu           2010         2010         10156         2.05A         Statu         Statu <t< td=""></t<>

#### 16 Introduction

Display Page – Monitor (Zoom)

## Display Page – Monitor (Zoom)



# Display Page – Start, Stop and more

<b>Button 1</b> Can appear as [ <b>Run/Stop</b> ] or [ <b>Startup/Shutdown</b> ]	Bateling     Employee     Orage     TestBarre     Patterne     Ballitate     Testing     Orage       Prode 10     Prode 20
<b>Button 2</b> Can appear as [ <b>Boost</b> ] or [ <b>Standby</b> ]	Statulay       Provide     18 Provide
<b>Button 3 – Mode</b> Reveals all run mode options	Bisching     Exception     Grant     Sollburn     Patterne     Billitzer     Testing     Star       Produ     18 Produ <td< th=""></td<>

18IntroductionDisplay Page – Setting Temperature

# **Display Page – Setting Temperature**

Touch one zone	Bartin     English     Spatish     Initiality     Polation     Ballish     Data     Data     Data       Robert     Robert 2     Robert 2     Robert 2     Robert 3     Robert 3     Robert 3     Robert 4     Robert
Touch another	Nation     Saging     Spat.     Technike     Prison     Distlice     Teshnik     Distlice     Distlice     Distlice       Peda 5     Peda 7     Peda
Touch [ <b>Range</b> ]	Notion     Saging     Spat.     Techner     Primer     Distance     Techner     Distance     Distance     Distance       Parks
Touch [ <b>Set</b> ]	Nation     South     Teller     False     Solition     South     South       Red 1     Red 2     Image: South     Image: South     Red 7     Red 7       Red 2     Red 7     Image: South     Image: South     Red 7     Red 7       Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Image: South     Image: South     Red 7       Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7       Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7       Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7       Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7       Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7       Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7       Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7       Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7       Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7       Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7       Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7       Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7       Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7     Red 7       Red 7 <t< td=""></t<>
[ <b>Mode</b> ] bar to set zone as Closed (Auto Temperature) Open (Manual Power), or Slave (to another zone) [ <b>Value</b> ] bar to Set, Raise or Lower temperatures	Image: Constraint in C         Value       Value         Value<

# **More Pages**

<b>2) EasyView</b> Shows zone temperature and their position in the tool. Shows Zone Status Can be used to Set zone temperatures	Digity EavyVer Graph TodSker Picture Utilite Toding Sotio Course of the source of the
<b>3) Graph Page</b> Shows graphs, of temperature versus time, for up to twenty zones at a time.	Display EasyView Graph ToolStore Pictures Utilities Testing Setup
<b>4) The ToolStore page</b> is a tool bank in which you can store up to 200 tool configurations.	Display     EanyView     Graph     ToolStore     Pictures     Utilities     Testing     Setup       Bank 6     Bank 7     Bank 8     Bank 8     Bank 9     Bank 10     Setup       Bank 1     Bank 2     Bank 3     Bank 4     Bank 5     Setup       Bank 1     Bank 2     Bank 3     Bank 4     Bank 5       Store     Setup     Setup     Setup       3     Outalification     IncortS002     Setup       4     345 Top     robes set fast, all manifolds seto     Setup Port       5     140 Zene     Setup     Setup       7     Setup     Setup     Setup       8     Bracket B     Setup     Setup       9     362-reit     Setup     Port       9     362-reit     Setup     Print       10     340-24 Two Color     IncortS728
<b>5) The Picture page</b> Save, and display, up to 20 drawings or pictures.	Display     EaryView     Graph     TeodStore     Pictures     Utilities     Testing     Setup       720 Cabinet     K-Series Advent     Boaton     Mask     View     View </td

More Pages

# More Pages

6) The Utilities page	
Contains several sub pages:	
<b>System</b> - change the passwords and the system clock.	
<b>Printer</b> - select a driver for your printer	Display EasyView Graph ToolStore Pictures Utilities Testing Setup
<b>Event Log</b> - to find changes that have been made to the	System Print Event Log Hetwork Export Remote Qued IO Upgrade
controller settings	EasySetup 27th March 2007 Edit
<b>Network</b> - set up the Controller to communicate over a	User Edit Hour Min Day Month Year Start VNC
network	System Edit 13 : 32 12 Apr 2007
<b>Export</b> - obtain historical performance data for any	
zones over the last 24 hours.	
<b>Remote</b> - view any other networked computer via a	
Virtual Networked Computer (VNC) protocol and set up	And Strong Participation Strong Trans.
a remote Master IP address.	NOR STREAM CONTRACTOR CONTRA
Quad IO - set up Quad IO card Inputs and relay	
outputs.	
<b>7) The Testing page</b> Check the condition of a mould tool after commissioning or maintenance.	Displey     EasyView     Graph     ToolStore     Pictures     Utilities     Testing       Test Farage     First Zone     Spear 1     Edit     Name     Name       Last Zone     Manifold 10     Edit     Name     Statts       Statt     Test     Test     Statts       First Zone     Manifold 10     Edit     Name       Name     Manifold 10     Edit     Name       Test Pattern     Full     Power     Test Stage       Owe     Readed Soci: ORLH Old     Status     Econcel       Mode     Leaded Soci: ORLH Old     Status     Econcel
<b>8) The Set-up page</b> For setting up the system.	Display     EasyView     Graph     ToolSion     Pictures     Usines     Testing     Setup <b>View View View View View View Proke 1 Proke 2 Proke 3 Proke 3</b> Proke 3     Probe 5     Probe 1     Normal     0     Didde     Didde <b>Proke 3 Probe 5 Normal 0 Proke 3 Probe 5 Normal 0 Proke 3 Probe 5 Normal 0</b> Proke 4 <b>Probe 7 Normal 0 Didde</b> Proke 5 <b>Probe 7 Normal 0 Didde</b> Proke 8 <b>Probe 7 Normal 0 Didde</b> Probe 10 <b>Probe 7 Normal</b>

### **The User Interface**

Where the configuration of parameters requires a user interface then either a keyboard or a keypad is displayed.



### Setting up your controller

New Touch Screen consoles and controllers are provisionally configured at the factory and you may not need this section for a new system.

However, to set up a Touch Screen console for a new tool or environment then you can use this part of the manual.

#### Four Steps for Setting Up

#### **1 - System Utilities**

- basic criteria such as passwords, date and time settings, and printer settings.

#### 2 - Console and Tool parameters

- global settings such as startup and boost and tool parameters such as alarms and limits, which are all configured on the Setup page.

#### 3 - Operating parameters

- includes zone temperatures, coolant temperatures and flow levels.

#### 4 - EasyView

- attach a picture to a mould then insert and position mini information panels.

# Setting up - System Utilities

### System Page

#### **Software Date**

The System page has a date to show which software version is loaded and it is automatically reconfigured if ever the software is upgraded. It is helpful if you make a note of the Software version date before you contact your supplier with any technical query.

#### **Passwords Options**

#### Three levels of Password control

If the User Password option (see page 40) is set to [**Enabled**] then there are three levels of control...

- 1. Open Level includes various functions that need no password such as Start and Stop.
- 2. User (or Level 1) password which gives low level access to:
  - switch the tool on and off,
    - alter temperatures,
    - select different tools
- 3. System (or Level 2) password which gives high-level access to:
  - all user-level functions,
  - set the user password,
  - re-configure the settings for a new tool,
  - store and load new tool settings to/from the disc

#### **Two Levels of Password Control**

If the User Password option is set to [**Disabled**] then all functions that normally need a User (Level 1) Password become Open level.

Higher level functions that require a System (Level 2) password retain their Password protection.

#### About password active times

After you key in a password, access is possible while you continue to input data. Each key-touch resets the timer but, when no more input is detected, it times out and then denies unauthorised access. This is the same for both User (level 1) and System (level 2) passwords.

If, while the System password is active, you visit a lower level page that only requires User (Level 1) password level (eg Display) or none at all (eg Graph) then the System password will expire after 20 seconds but, on doing so, it becomes a User (Level 1) password which would allow you to continue setting lower level parameters.

### **Password Application Table**

Here is a detailed list of what level of password is required for various functions on the different pages.

Page/Screen	No Password required to use	Level 1 (User) password required to use:	Level 2 (System) password required to use:
Display	Run/Stop/Change Modes. Change Display options. Go to Zoom page	Set (Alter temperatures or modes)	
EasyView	Change Display options	Set (Alter temperatures or modes)	
Zoom		Set (Alter temperatures or modes)	
Graph	All functions (including TimeLine) are basically read-only		
Picture	Load/Save/Delete Modify EasyView layouts		Attach/Detach pictures to Tools
ToolStore		Load, Save, Backup Restore, Delete	New (Create new tools)
Utilities – System	Set, Change Time		Change Passwords and Password Timer
Utilities – Printer	Select Printer type and paper sizes		
Utilities – Event Log	Any Searches		
Utilities – Network	Enable. Disable Obtain IP address		Change Network Names, Address, Mask
Utilities – Export	Any Export function		
Utilities – Remote	View VNC at Full or Part Window		Configure VNC Settings
Utilities – Quad IO			Configure any Input or Output channel
Test Page	Select zones to be tested	Start Test	Configure Test
Setup			Set, Config (Change any values)

### **Password Security**

Every machine leaves our factory with two levels of password protection (these are provided on a detachable page at the front of the Manual). We recommend that you change these, as soon as possible, to establish your own security.

### Setting Passwords

On the Utilities > System Page

#### **System Password**

- 1. In the System box touch [**Edit**] to display the Keyboard entry window.
- 2. First establish your authority by entering the System password.
- 3. Next, enter your new System password.
- 4. Finally, re-enter your new System password to confirm it.

	1	-					
System	Print	Event Log	Network	Export	Remote	Quad IO	Upgra
EasySetu	27th March	2007					5
Change	Password		Set Time				V
User		Edit	Hour	Min Day	Month	Year	Start V
System		Edit	13 :	32 12	Apr 2	2007	
Time Li	mit 25	Edit		-	ок	ancel	<u> </u>
					Lanenseemal Lan		
							-

#### **User Password**

- 1. In the User box touch [**Edit**] to display the Keyboard entry window.
- 2. First establish your authority by entering the System password.
- 3. Next enter your new User password.
- 4. Finally re-enter the new User password to confirm it.

#### Setting your password timer

- 1. In the Time Limit box touch [**Edit**] to display the Keyboard entry window.
- 2. First establish your authority by entering the System password.
- 3. At the Password Timer keyboard enter your preferred elapsed time in minutes and touch Enter.

### **Password Override**

To override the User and System Password control, set the Password Timer to "99". This setting negates the need to enter a Password at any of the usual checkpoints such as Load Tool or Temperature Change.

However, you still need a Password input in order to Change a Password.

# Setting the System Time and Date

We recommend that you set the correct time and time zone so that you may take full advantage of the software features that use the time function.

- 1. Enter the Set time area by touching the System tab.
- 2. In the Set Time box, touch the time element that you wish to change.
- 3. Use the **[up]** and **[down]** buttons to set the required value.
- 4. Select [**OK**] to save the new setting to the system.

Hour	Min	Day	Month	Year
11 :	40	24	May	2004
			Ok	Cancel

# **Print Page**

#### Using a locally connected Printer

- 1. Use the Printers list to select the printer that you intend to use. If a precise match is not available then select something similar since most similar printers share drivers.
- Click on the Connection [Edit] button and select the Local USB option. (NOTE: The Local/Remote option is not available on the TS console)
- Select standard European [A4] or American [Letter] size.
- Display
   Earry for
   Tording
   Tording
   Utilities
   Testing
   Seture

   System
   Print
   Event Log
   Retroit
   Event M
   Reade
   Goad D
   Event Log

   Printer
   Printer Description
   Printer Description
   Event Log
   Event Log
   Event Log

   Printer
   Printer Description
   Fair
   Printer Description
   Event Log
   Event Log

   Printer
   Fair
   Reinfort Databases statistic
   Home
   Home
   Event Log

   Printer
   Event Log
   Cancel
   Home
   Home
   Event Log

   Event Log
   Cancel
   Event Log
   Home
   Home
   Event Log
- 4. Touch [Accept] to confirm your printer selection.

#### **Using a remote Network Printer**

- 1. Use the Printers list to select the printer that you intend to use.
- 2. Click on the Connection [**Edit**] button and select a network descriptor for your network.

**Network TCP** (Transmission Control Protocol) a Standard Network communication protocol

**Network LPD** (Line Printer Daemon) for a UNIX/Linux Network Protocol **Windows SMB** (Server Message Block) a communication protocol favoured by Windows networks.

- 3. Click on the Printer Address [**Edit**] button and key in the Local Area address for a known network printer. Alternatively, supply a resource name if your system uses a name server.
- 4. If your network uses the Windows SMB option then you must provide a printer name click on the Share Name [**Edit**] button and key in the printer name which identifies the remote network printer.
- 5. Select standard European [A4] or American [Letter] size.
- 6. Touch [**Accept**] to confirm your printer selection.

Should you have any difficulties then contact your own IT department for help with LAN printer configuration.

# **Other Utility Pages**

### **Event Log and Export**

Event Log is used to store and retrieve recent events and is explained more fully on page 62.

Export is used to collate running data and is explained more fully on page 84 .

# Networking, Remote and Quad IO pages

These three pages may be used to connect your controller into a wider system that allows remote interfacing.

They should only be configured by competent IT staff who are familiar with networking protocol or machine interface.

Should you need further information please contact your supplier.









yoguey.	CADYNEW	Graph	100136	orr Pas	un	Clantes	Tesuog	beiup	
System	Print	Event Log	Neto	nerk Đ	mort	Remote	Qued IO	1	Upg
Guad IC	Configuration	pri							3
Input 1	Ru	n	Edit	Output 1		nj Disable	EdR		D
Input 2	Stary	dby	Edit	Outputz		Cemp Dist.	Edit	]	Start
Input 3	Star	tup	[dt	Output3	-	Boost	Edit	]	1
Input 4	Sto	P	Edit	Output 4	-	Inactive	Edit	1	-
				[	VA	ccept	X Cancel	1	
								1	
									1

Networking, Remote and Quad IO pages

### Setting up - Global and Tool parameters

These parameters are all configured from the Setup Page. Those seen within the page grid are the tool parameters. In contrast, Global parameters are accessed via the [**Config**] button and these affect the behaviour of the console on all tools.

Setting-up a new tool starts with these three main stages:

#### 1 - Create a new tool

- prepare a new tool bank slot ready to accept the first configuration.

#### 2 - Configure Tool parameters

- detect the cards to configure the zones to match the probes, manifolds and any other special feature of your moulding tool.

#### 3 - Configure Global parameters

- to set up console options such as Display Mode, Temperature scale and Screen Blanking times.

#### Create a new tool

- 1. Select the ToolStore page.
- 2. Select a blank sub-tab and touch [**Detect**].
- 3. Enter System password.
- 4. Type in a new name for the tool and press [**Enter**].
- If the tool is connected via a Network to any other cabinet, the next step presents an option to select the local controller (labelled "Serial Port") or a remote controller (labelled hrcnetx). If no network-connected controllers are detected, then it automatically passes this option and goes straight on to step 6.
- 6. The console runs an automatic "Card Detect" routine to find out what type and how many cards are fitted in the selected controller. Once it has gathered this information then the console opens the Setup page for you to start configuring the new tool.

If the system has any problem running the detect sequence it may report an "Auto

	1 13231374	Reasonal I	STATISTICS .	1210033988			(cos) nen	- Provide and a second
i i	Bank 10	8	Bank 9	1k 8	Bar	Bank 7	kē	Ban
Detec	Bank 5		Bank 4	1k 3	Bar	Bank 2	u 📄	Ban
Restor		Correction		ood History	1		Tied N	Shit
10	rt	Serial Por		Set Button	Test	dlinux	test davi	7
Save	nt	Serial Por				et B	Brack	8
1	n	Serial Por				dtγ	16 Ca	9
	rt 🔰	Serial Por				Colour	24+24 Two	10
	rt 👘	Serial Por				ttings	Saved Se	11
	n	Serial Por				rst	autot	12
	n I	Serial Por				γ	dave	13
Cance	n	Serial Por				Old	OBLH	14
	1000							15
Print	n 📄	Serial Por				8	247-	19



Detect Failed" and ask if you want to repeat the Detect routine. If the reason for failure is obvious, such as a loose network cable, or a mains glitch, during the Detect routine, then you may touch [**OK**] to re-try card detection. If the detection routine continues to fail then contact PMS Systems Ltd. for

If the detection routine continues to fail then contact PMS Systems Ltd. for advice.

Create a New Tool

# **Create a New Tool**

#### SetUp Page - cards that may be detected

Cards, initially detected by the New-Tool process, are shown in the left-hand column, while the rest of the grid remains blank.

The following is a list and description of the cards that may be detected by your console...

Symbol	Card and Description
	6-zone card at 5 Amp rating for Probes
(INCO)	3-zone card at 15 Amp rating for large probes or manifolds
	2-zone card at 20 Amp rating for manifolds
	Single-zone card at 30 Amp rating for manifolds
4MODS	4-zone card designed to be used as 2-spear zones, each with one body and one tip.
AIB	8-channel Analogue Input card used with analogue flow sensors to monitor coolant flow rates.
DI2	16-channel logic input card used with flow sensors to monitor coolant flow rates.
	12-channel RTD card used for temperature monitoring without control but active alarms.
104	4-channel digital Input/Output card for remote signalling.

### Create a new tool

#### How to Configure the Control Cards

The Setup Grid displays Icons in the first column to show what cards have been detected.

However, none of the cards know their function so the rest of the grid is still blank. You must first configure the cards to be a Probe, Manifold or other special zone.

- 1. Touch first Probe zone
- 2. Touch last Probe zone
- 3. Touch [**Range**] to include all those in between.
- 4. Touch [Set]
- 5. Touch [Probe]
- 6. Choose Header colour if default pink is not required.
- 7. Touch [**OK**]
- 8. Repeat steps 1 to 7 for other types of zones.

The Setup page is now complete with Cards and Zone types and as part of this setting up, populated with standard default values. These Tool Parameters may be accepted or changed; they are described on the following four pages.

If they are accepted then go to page 37 to read about setting up the Global parameters.









Pre-configured Set-Up values

# **Pre-configured Set-Up values**

The table below shows the whole SetUp chart and the differing values that are given to both Probe and manifold zones.

Parameter	Probe and Manifold Cards	Other Monitoring Cards	Synchro/ Spear
Rack Position	slot address*	slot address*	slot address*
Alias	blank	blank	blank
TC Open Mode	Normal	blank	Normal
Standby & Boost	0°C or 0°F	blank	0°C or 0°F
Master Zone	blank	blank	blank
Warn Hi & Lo	5°C or 9°F	blank	5°C or 9°F
Alarm Hi & Lo	25°C or 45°F	25°C or 45°F	25°C or 45°F
Max Setpoint Setting	350°C or 662°F	350°C or 662°F	350°C or 662°F
Min Setpoint Setting	0°C	blank	0°C
Max Power Setting	80%	blank	80%
T/C Offset Value	0°C or 0°F	blank	0°C or 0°F
Speed	Auto	blank	Auto
Triac	On-Board	blank	Both
Sensor	Ј-Туре	blank	Ј-Туре
Display Group	1	blank	1
Startup Stage	off	off	off
Shutdown Stage	off	off	off
Analogue Input	blank	20 lit/min Flow	blank
Pre-heat	These Columns do no	t appear on the set-	20%
Boost	up page unless a con to be a Synchro/Tip t	trol card is configured	40%
Delay		<i>,</i> ,	5.0 Secs
Time			5.0 Secs

If these preset figures are not suitable for the tool in question then you can simply change them to your preferred values by following the next pages.

ToolStore Pictures Testing Setup Brid Brid Brid Brid Brid Brid Brid Probe 4 1) Select the zones Probe 7 Probe 8 Probe 9 lew Graph To Probe 2 Probe 3 2) Select the parameter Probe 6 Probe 7 Probel Probe 9 Probe 10 0 3) Touch [Set] Brie 4) 4) Set the Value

# Setting the Tool parameters

# **The Tool Parameters**

Function	Description	Setting Limits
Rack Position	Identifies the position of the card within the rack	This is not user configurable
Alias	Input for alternative zone names	Has an auto-increment number facility
TC Open Mode	Choose a response for any zone that detects a failed thermocouple.	
	Normal – No action corrective taken- the zone power sets down to 0% and it shows a T/C fatal alarm.	
	Auto Manual - The zone has sufficient data, after 10 minutes steady running, to switch to Manual mode at a power level that should hold the previous temperature.	
	Auto Slave – The zone has sufficient data, after 10 minutes steady running, to slave the failed zone to another similar zone.	
	Nominated Zone Slaving – allows you to specify a zone to act as a master to this zone if it were to fail at any time.	
Standby (temperature)	Sets the Standby Temperature for any zone(s)	The maximum Standby temperature is 250°C or 450°F
Boost (temperature)	Sets the boost value for any zone(s)	The maximum Boost value is 250°C or 450°F above the normal set temperature
Master Zone	Select a Master Zone for any groups of sub-zones	Do not select until all zones have been appropriately configured to Probes and Manifolds etc.
Warning and Alarm Levels	Set the first (Warning) and second (Alarm) stage alarms.	The maximum Warning or Alarm value is 99°C or 178°F.
Maximum Setpoint Setting	Sets the highest permitted setpoint for the zone(s)	The highest Maximum Setpoint temperature that you can set is 450°C or 850°F.
Minimum Setpoint Setting	Sets the lowest permitted setpoint for the zone(s)	The lowest Minimum Setpoint temperature that you can set is 0°C or 0°F.
Maximum Power Setting	Sets the highest permitted power level for the zone(s)	The highest Maximum Power Setting that you can set is 100% power.
T/C Offset Value	Sets a proportional offset between measured and displayed temperature – to compensate for a probe where the T/C may not be sufficiently close to the tip.	The highest T/C Offset temperature is $\pm 75^{\circ}$ C or $\pm 135^{\circ}$ F.
Speed	Select, or over-ride, the Auto-Speed setting to determine the control characteristic for the zone temperature.	
Sensor	Select temperature sensor for the zone(s) (J or K type)	



Display Group	Select groups of zones to display on separate Display Pages. By default all zones are in group 1 but selected zones can be allocated to subsequent groups. Zones that need not be shown on the Display page can be allocated to Display Group Zero.	There is a limit of 6 Display Groups.
Startup Stage	Configure groups of zones into discrete Startup Groups.	There is a limit of 6 Startup Groups.
Shutdown Stage	Configure groups of zones into discrete Shutdown Groups.	There is a limit of 6 Shutdown Groups.
Analogue Sensor Type	Configure Analogue Inputs to match Analogue flow sensors	
(The following 4 pa	arameters appear only if a spear card is detec	:ted)
Pre-Heat	Sets the power level for the spear body	
Boost	Sets the power level required to open the tip	
Delay	Sets a delay following the signal to inject until the Boost "opening" power is applied.	
Time	Sets the "Gate-open "period for applying tip power.	

The Tool Parameters

## **Setting the Global Parameters**


### **The Global Parameters**

Function	Description	Limits
Alarm Time (seconds)	Configure a brief delay between an alarm condition being detected, and an external alarm being sent.	The maximum setting for Alarm Time is 999 seconds
Allow ToolLoad	Select [ <b>Enabled</b> ] if you want to be able to change tools while in Run mode, or [ <b>Disabled</b> ] if you wish to prevent such changes and force the operator to shut down to swap tools.	
Allow Set Zone Off	If set to [ <b>Enabled</b> ], then you need no password to switch a zone to off. If you set this to [ <b>Disabled</b> ] then you need a System (Level 2) password in order to switch a zone off.	
Auto Stop Mode	[ <b>Enable</b> ] allows a high RTD temperature to set the mode to STOP.	
	[ <b>Disable</b> ] limits a high RTD temperature to raising an alarm only.	
Blanking Delay	Set how long the screen remains visible	The maximum period for Blanking Delay is 98 minutes.
		You can override the Blanking Delay so that it remains permanently visible by setting this time to "99 minutes".
Baud Rate	Set the communication rate between the Console and the control cards.	
	Modern units can work at [ <b>High</b> ] speed while older cards might require [ <b>Low</b> ] speed.	
Boost Time	Set the "Boost-Temperature" period	The maximum period for Boost Time is 9999 seconds.
Button One Mode	Select [ <b>Run/Stop</b> ] or [ <b>Startup/Shutdown</b> ] as the first mode button on the Display page	
Button Two Mode	Select [ <b>Standby</b> ] or [ <b>Boost</b> ] as the second mode button on the Display page	If the controller has spear zones then the Standby option is greyed out and the second button option is fixed as [ <b>Boost</b> ].
Console Startup	Select the operating mode that is assumed after initial switch on.	
Display Mode	Set the display page and set-up page to group the zones as:	
	[ <b>Sorted</b> ] with all Spear zones displayed first followed by Probes, then Manifolds, then Specials.	
	[ <b>Mixed</b> ] which groups the probe and manifold zones as they are positioned within the card rack, (Manifolds may appear out of sequence order, but grouped with their corresponding probe zones.)	

Flow Units	Select whether to quantify the Flow Zones in	
	Gallons or Litres.	
Input Signal	<ul> <li>Set how the console responds to a remote input (normally open pair):</li> <li>STANDBY - switches the controller into Standby mode when the remote input is closed; and returns to its previous state when the signal is removed. If this option is selected then you can also use the Input Timer option to defer the Standby condition for a preset time.</li> <li>AUTO-STANDBY - this option enables the Input Timer to hold off going to Standby. While a cycling is applied, it resets the timer on each cycle to keep the temperature at normal. If the cycling stops the Input Timer times out and sets the temperature down to its Standby level.</li> <li>STOP - switches the controller into Stop mode when the remote line is closed. If this option is selected then you can also use the Input Timer option to defer the Standby condition for a preset time.</li> <li>AUTO-STOP - this option enables the Input Timer option to defer the Standby condition for a preset time.</li> <li>BUTO-STOP - this option enables the Input Timer to hold off going to Stop. While a cycling is applied, it resets the timer on each cycle to keep the temperature at normal. If the cycling stops the Input Timer option to defer the Standby condition for a preset time.</li> <li>BUTO-STOP - this option enables the Input Timer to hold off going to Stop. While a cycling is applied, it resets the timer on each cycle to keep the temperature at normal. If the cycling stops the Input Timer times out then the console goes to STOP.</li> <li>BOOST - this switches the controller into boost mode.</li> </ul>	NOTE: 1. The remote input is only effective when the system is in RUN mode. 2. This function defaults to BOOST when the controller has Spear zones. 3. Only those zones that have Boost or Standby temperatures configured in their SetUp will respond to the remote input signal.
<b>Input Timer</b> (minutes) This option is dependant on the Input Signal option.	As a Countdown Timer – If either the Auto Stop or Auto Standby options are chosen then the Input Timer works as a countdown counter which waits for the next cycling pulse. Each cycle-pulse resets the timer so that the console does not go into the Stop or Standby Mode. As a Delay Timer – If either the Stop or Standby options are chosen then this timer starts as soon as the input pulse is received and after this preset time period it switches the console into the selected Stop or Standby mode.	The maximum period for Input Timer is 25 minutes.
Language	You may select a preferred language for the screen and online help. It is safe to select a different language while the system is running. Although the Console does shutdown and reopen, it does leave the system running safely during the changeover.	
Limit Exceeded	[ <b>Disabled</b> ] – means that an attempt to set the temperature above the limit is non-effective and the Set temperature stays the same. [ <b>Enabled</b> ] – means that an attempt to raise the Set temperature above the limit will increase the set temperature to the limit and no more.	

Power Mode	Selects how power levels are shown on the Display Page	
	for controllers with normal probes	
	If you have control cards with current measuring coils this option allows the main display page to show either [ <b>Current</b> ] or Percentage [ <b>Power</b> ]. If there are no current measuring coils then the option should be set to Percent otherwise the Power/Current display will show Zero.	
	for controllers with Spear Probes.	
	This decides whether you will see amps or percentage power while a boost signal is received.	
	Selecting [ <b>Percent</b> ] will allow you to display the percentage power level that is being applied to the Tips during the Boost part of the mould cycle. Outside the boost period each zone displays the percentage power that is being applied to the body only. Selecting [ <b>Amps</b> ] allows you to see the pre-heat	
	and boost current in the Tips.	
Second Startup	Select a final operating mode that the console assumes once it has completed a Startup Sequence and attained normal temperature.	
	RUN is default condition	
	BOOST will temporarily assume boost settings until it times out.	
	STANDBY will reduce to Standby Temperature until it is manually or remotely changed	
Startup Mode	Select between three different Startup modes	
	<b>MASTER-FOLLOW</b> - a default option that ties the faster-acting nozzles' set temperature to slower manifold's actual temperature. This produces a homogenous rise with all zone temperatures coming up together.	
	<b>MASTER-ONLY</b> –heats only the nominated Master zones first - it does not apply any power to the subordinate nozzles until the Master zones have reached their set temperature.	
	<b>STAGED</b> – allows you to nominate up to eight stage groups that will heat up in successive stages.	
	When Staged Startup is selected then the shutdown automatically follows a staged shutdown. Note, however, that there is a separate allocation for shutdown groups – so a shutdown pattern need not be the same as the startup sequence.	
Shutdown Timer	Set a delay period to hold on successive groups during a Staged Shutdown. It sets, in minutes, the time that successive zone groups must wait before each switches off.	The maximum period for Shutdown Timer is 99 minutes
	Setting this option to zero makes the timer ineffective so that Staged shutdown is reliable solely on Shutdown temperature.	

39

Shutdown Temperature	Sets the temperature to which each Shutdown group must fall before the next group is switched off. Raising the shutdown Temperature means that zones do not have to cool down so much until subsequent stages are switched off which shortens the overall shutdown time. Lowering the Shutdown Temperature has the opposite effect and lengthens the shutdown time.	The Shutdown Temperature setting defaults to "0" which represents an extremely long shutdown interval. The highest shutdown temperature permitted is 260° C or 500°F and if this set value is equal to, or higher than, the normal temperature, then it has no effect and the shutdown interval becomes dependant on the Shutdown timer.	
Temp(erature) Scale	Select [Degree C] or [Degree F] as required.		
User Password	If this is set to [ <b>Enabled</b> ] then all password- protected functions need either a User (Level 1) or System (Level 2) authorisation as shown by the Password Application table on page 38. If User Password is set to [ <b>Disabled</b> ] then all the lower functions become available without the need for any password. Only those higher functions that require a System (Level 2) password retain their Password protection.		
Finished Configura	Finished Configuration?		
	Once you have completed all the necessary configur save them, as they have been set, touch the <b>[OK]</b> b to accept the changes made, touch <b>[Cancel]</b> . The co disappears, and the system reverts back to any prev have been made.	ation boxes, and want to outton. If you do not wish onfigure menu vious selections that may	

Issue 12.0

# Setting up - Operating Parameters

### Selecting zones

1. Select the First zone	Native     Same     Same     Same       Image: Same Same Same Same Same Same Same Same
2. Select the Last Zone	Nucley     Sample     Sample     Sample       Parket     Farket
3. Touch [ <b>Range</b> ]	Notice     Same     Same     Same     Same       Notice     Partice
4. Touch [ <b>Set</b> ]	Burling     English     Death     Bulling     Bulling     Bulling     Bulling       Parks 1     Parks 2     Image: State St
5. Set the Value	Barley     Explan     Factor     Factor     Strate       Pack     Pack     Pack     Pack     Pack     Pack       Pack     Pack     Pack     Pack     Pack

### **To set Probe and Manifold temperatures**



### To set Spear (Body and Tip) temperatures

1. Start with body temperature - select [ <b>Auto</b> ]	Image: start and image:
2. Set the body temperature	Inter a toportion to C Voice St. Add   Schreet The Mark Penal   Star Edit C   E   E   E Edit C   E   E   E   E Edit C   E   E   E Edit C   E   E   E   E   E Edit C   E   E   E   E   E   E   E   E   E
3. Touch [ <b>Synch</b> ] for Tip Control	View     Sci     Add       View     Sci     Add       Kob     Marset     Sci
4. This changes the keyboard for the tip settings	Predict Pres       Predict Pres     Baset Line       Baset Dire     Baset Line       Baset Dire     Baset Dire       Baset Dire
5. Set the first value (Pre-heat)	Free Root Proc     10       Boost Taxe     10

About the Spear/Tip Cycle Time



### About the Spear/Tip Cycle Time

The following shows how a spear tip-temperature cycle relates to the mould cycle.



### To set Cavities, Water Flows and Chillers

1. Select the Cavity zones	Starle,     Engline     Grad.     Statlane     Pictures     Statlane     Testing     Statlane       Prode 80     Poole 80
2. Touch [ <b>Set</b> ]	Busiley     Desiles     Desiles     Pattern     Disition     Desile       Pade 80 Pade 80 Pade 81
2. Set the Values	Burley       South       Burley       Patheres       Builton       South       South         Packet 87
3. Touch [ <b>Enter</b> ]	Burley       Engline       Dashbar       Pateres       Dashbar       Fatting       Indir         Prode 30       Pateres       Bashbar       Pateres       Bashbar       <

# Saving everything to a Tool Bank

	Display EasyView Graph ToolStore Pictures Utilities Testing
	Pank 6 Pank 7 Pank 8 Pank 8 Pa
	Bank 1 Bank 2 Bank 3 Bank 4 Ba
	Set Tool Rane Text Notes Connection
	2 K2004 Serial Port
	3 Qualification hronet50032
1. Select the Tool store page	4 345S Top robes set fast, all manifolds set to Serial Port
1 0	5 160 Zone Serial Port
	6 temp Serial Port
	7
	8 Bracket B Serial Port
	9 16 Cavity hrenet4589
	10 24+24 Two Colour hrenet5726
	Mode RUN Easy/New picture is 24+21 Mould Status
	Display EasyView Graph ToolStore Pictures Utilities Testing
	Bank 6 Bank 7 Bank 8 Bank 9 Ban
	Bank 2 Bank 3 Bank 4 Ba
	Stot Tool Name Tool Hales Connection
	1 16 Drop Example hrenet5856
	2 K2004 Serial Port
Select the new tool named earlier (see	3 Qualification hronet50032
<b>)</b> 0	4 345S Top robes set fast, all manifolds set to Serial Port
ge 29	5 160 Zone Serial Port
	6 temp Serial Port
	7
	8 Bracket B Serial Port
	9 10 Cavity hronet4589
	10 24+24 Two Colour hrenet5726
	Mode RUN EasyView picture is 24+24 Mould Status
	Display EasyView Graph ToolStore Pictures Utilities Testing
	Display EasyView Graph ToolStore Pictures Utilities Testing Bank 6 Bank 7 Bank 8 Bank 9 Ban Utilities 1 Bank 7 Bank 8 Bank 9 Bank
	Display EasyView Graph ToodStore Pictures UtBlies Testing Bank 6 Bank 7 Bank 8 Bank 9 Ban Bank 1 Bank 2 Bank 3 Bank 4 Bank
	Display         EasyNew         Graph         ToodStore         Pictures         UtBlies         Testing           Bank 4         Bank 7         Bank 8         Bank 9         Bank
	Display         EasyNew         Graph         TestStore         Pictures         UtBlies         TestIng           Bank 6         Bank 7         Bank 8         Bank 9         Bank
	Display         EasyNew         Graph         TootStore         Pictures         UtBites         Testing           Bank 6         Bank 7         Bank 8         Bank 9         Bank
Touch [Save]	Display         EasyView         Graph         TextStore         Pictures         Utilities         TextSing           Bank 6         Bank 7         Bank 8         Bank 9
Touch [ <b>Save</b> ]	Display         EasyNew         Graph         TextStore         Pictures         Utilities         TextIng           Bank 6         Bank 7         Bank 8         Bank 9         Ba
Touch [ <b>Save</b> ]	Display         EasyNew         Graph         TestBore         Pictures         Utilities         TestBore           Bank 6         Bank 7         Bank 8         Bank 8         Bank 9         Ba
Touch [ <b>Save</b> ]	Display         EasyNew         Graph         Testing           Bank 6         Bank 7         Bank 8         Bank 9         Bank 9           Bank 6         Bank 2         Bank 3         Bank 4         Bank 4         Bank 4           Bank 1         Bank 2         Bank 3         Bank 4
Touch [ <b>Save</b> ]	Display         EasyNew         Graph         Testing           Bank 6         Bank 7         Bank 8         Bank 9         Bank 9           Bank 6         Bank 7         Bank 8         Bank 9         Bank 9         Bank 9           Bank 1         Bank 2         Bank 3         Bank 4
Touch [ <b>Save</b> ]	Display         EasyNew         Graph         TextStore         Pictures         Utilities         TextStore           Bank 6         Bank 7         Bank 8         Bank 8         Bank 9         Bank 9         Bank 9         Bank 9         Bank 4         Bank 9         Bank 4         Bank 9         Bank 4         Bank 9
Touch [ <b>Save</b> ]	Display         EasyNew         Graph         TextStore         Pictures         Utilities         TextStore           Bank 6         Bank 7         Bank 8         Bank 8         Bank 9         Bank 9         Bank 4         Bank 5         Bank 4         Bank 5

# Setting up – EasyView Pages

Step	Process	More
1. Prepare and load an image	Select a picture or drawing of the tool and save it to a memory card	Do this on a PC away from the Console.
2. Import the image	Get the picture into the picture page	See page 80 for details
3. Select the tool	Open ToolStore and load the appropriate tool	Baselay         Samples         Samel         Datilizer         Fastaree         Balation         Intering         Serie           Base S         Base T         Base S         Bas
3. Select the picture	Open picture page and select the tab for the new picture. There are 20 picture slots and 200 tool slots – one picture can be used for more than one tool	Barting     England     Damb     Barting     Databar     Databar       In Databar     31 Jane Madd       In databar     31 Jane Madd       In databar     31 Jane Madd       In databar     31 Jane Madd       In databar     31 Jane Madd     Madd Madd     31 Jane Madd     Madd Madd     31 Jane Madd       In databar     Attention and the fire of the states state Madd     31 Jane Madd     Madd Madd     31 Jane Madd
4. Attach the image	Touch [ <b>Attach</b> ]	Bardian         Saudi         Saudiane         Filteren         Skillaten         Bardiane         Bardiane <t< td=""></t<>

# 48Setting up – EasyView PagesSaving everything to a Tool Bank

5. Configure the	Open the picture.	
EasyView Image	(Touch [ <b>View</b> ] or the	Display Darphine Suph Inditate Potteria Oktifize Indian Selar 20 Calcul - Si Prop Rould Spreadure (1) Antin
, 0	picture thumbnail)	Annotal final Bite Birlel Annotal 24-24 Lagont Zime Lagont Tem
		4 Bray Build 4 Bray Build 2010 Lagest 2010 Build 10-01 Data
		Idelli Stack
		nick Restory two colume stands smild
		Note         Note <th< th=""></th<>
		parameter and a second se
	louch [ <b>Show</b> ].	Flater Ins in Instant East Tengrise Star Plan Inter
		A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A
	Touch [ <b>Place</b> ]	Ficture Zon In Sec 14 Ent East East Sec Place
	Select a zone from the list	K Select a item
		Probe 1 Probe 2
		Probe 3
		Probe 5 Brobe 6
		Probe 7
		Probe 8 Probe 9
		Probe 10 Probe 11
		Phase 12
		X Cancel
	Touch the picture to place	NOTE:
	the minipanel	To move a minipanel drag it to another
	Repeat these steps until you	location.
	have placed all the required	I o remove a minipanel touch [ <b>Delete</b> ]
	zones.	and select zone to remove.

# Setting up - EasyView Pages49Saving everything to a Tool Bank

5. Configure the EasyView Image (contd)	Touch [ <b>Exit</b> ] to finish	
	Open the EasyView Page to see results	

Saving everything to a Tool Bank

#### **Running your controller**

This section of the manual is divided into four main areas that are concerned with:

- the basic Starting and Stopping along with Boost and Pause controls.
- changing temperature settings while the controller is running.
- inspecting historical graphs and event logs to trace back how the controller has behaved over the last 5 or 30 minutes, or even the last 24 hours.
- recognising what alarms may be generated, what they mean and what to do about them.

#### What is included in this section

Controlling Zones – Starting, Stopping and more

Using the Display Page to control and monitor temperatures

Using the Easy-View page to control and monitor temperatures

Looking at temperature history for the last 5 to 30 minutes

Looking at temperature history for the last 24 hours

Checking the log book for past events

Alarms - what alarms may be seen on the controller.

### Control Modes for all zones (from the Display Page)

Operation	Available by	Description
RUN	Button One or Mode Button	Switches on all zones
STOP	Button One or Mode Button	Switches off all zones
		<b>NOTE:</b> Selecting Stop does not remove voltage from the heaters; it switches off by setting all the target temperatures to Zero. Do NOT try to change fuses or disconnect units while in this mode.
STANDBY	Button Two or Mode Button	Reduces the temperature of all zones that have any Standby Temperature configured on the Setup page. Temperature remains reduced until RUN command is given.
STARTUP	Button One or	FIRST STARTUP
	Mode Button	Initiates a starting sequence that is configured on the Setup Page. MASTER-FOLLOW – Applies power to Master zones then adjusts
		other zones' Set Temp to follow Master Zones' Actual Temperature – produces a homogenous heat rise.
		MASTER-ONLY – applies power to Master Zones but waits until they are at full temperature before switching on all others.
		STAGED – applies power to nominated stage zones and then waits until they reach normal temperature before switching on next stage zones. This cascades the startup sequence through several stages.
		SECOND STARTUP
		When all the zones have reached their set temperatures the system then goes into SECOND STARTUP mode which may be configured to either:
		RUN – maintain their Set Temperature
		BOOST – temporarily raise the temperature and then settle back to normal Set Temperature.
		STANDBY – lower zone temperatures until Run command is given.
SHUTDOWN	Button One or Mode Button	Initiates a switch-off sequence that is determined by the startup mode.
		With the Startup Mode set to Master-Follow or Master-Only
		Shutdown switches off the nominated master zones then adjusts all other zones' Set temperatures to the manifold Actual temperatures. The whole tool then cools in a homogeneous manner.
		With the Startup Mode set to Staged
		Shutdown consecutively switches off the zone groups in timed intervals and in the order as nominated by Shutdown Stage configuration.
		When the Shutdown sequence finishes then the system goes to STOP mode
BOOST	Button Two or	Temporarily raise the temperature of all zones that have any Boost Temperature configured on the Setup page.
	IVIOAE RULLON	When the boost period expires then zone temperatures return to normal Set levels.

### Control for individually selected zones

Operation	Available by		Description
STOP	1) Select Zone 2) Touch [ <b>Set</b> ] 3) On keypad, touch [ <b>OFF</b> ]	Enter a Temperature in *C   Value   Set   Add   Subtract   Mode   Auto   Manual   Stave   Esc   7   9   Delete   4   5   8   Delete   4   5   6   Boost   1   2   3   Enter   Off   0	Switches off the one zone
BOOST	<ol> <li>Select Zone</li> <li>Touch [<b>Set</b>]</li> <li>On keypad, touch</li> <li>[<b>BOOST</b>]</li> </ol>	Enter a Temperature in *C     Value   Value   Set   Add   Subtract   Mode   Auto   Manual   Stave   Esc   7   8   9   Delete   4   5   6   Boost   1   2   3   Enter   Off   0	Temporarily raises the temperature of the selected zones until Boost Time expires.

rms

#### More about using Boost

- Boost mode is determined by two quantities that determine boost the boost temperature and it's time.
- Boost Time that takes precedence over boost temperature. Once the boost period expires then the extra heating power is removed regardless of whether the zones actually reach the configured Boost temperature.
- Boost raises the temperatures of only zones that have any boost temperature configured.
- Boost mode is only available while the system is in Run mode
- The Boost Command may be received locally through the console interface or remotely via the remote console interface or the Quad I/O Card.

#### Manual Boost display

When a Manual Boost command is given, the Mode window shows "**BOOST**" in black letters on a yellow background. The BOOST message displays until Boost-Time period expires after which the zones returns to normal set temperature and the Mode Window shows RUN.

#### **Remote Boost display**

When a boost Command is received from an external source the Mode window shows M/C BOOST as black letters on a white background. The time that the message displays for is dependent on the external signal.

**Brief Signal** - If the external signal is brief for example, it lasts 1 second, and the Boost Time is set to something longer, perhaps 3 seconds, then the nozzles are boosted for 3 seconds after which they return to normal level. The M/C BOOST signal is also displayed for 3 seconds after which it returns to RUN.

**Long Signal** - If the Boost Time is set to 3 seconds and the external signal lasts for 4 seconds, then the nozzles are boosted for 3 seconds and then return to their nominal value. However the M/C BOOST message in the Mode window displays for 4 seconds (while the external signal is present) even though no boost current is being applied for the last second.

### **Using Display Page to change Temperatures**

1. Select the desired zones.	Daries     Daries     Daries     Daries     Daries     Daries     Daries     Daries       Probe 1     Probe 2     Probe 2     Probe 4     Probe 5     Probe 7     Prob 7     Probe 7     Prob 7     Prob 7 </th	
2. Touch [ <b>Set</b> ].	Tating     Explore     Subtract     Factors     Subtract     Subtract       Parks 1     Parks 2     Image: Subtract Subtract     Parks 2     Parks 3       Parks 1     Parks 2     Image: Subtract Subtract     Parks 3     Parks 3       Parks 2     Parks 4     Image: Subtract Subtract     Parks 3     Parks 4       Parks 3     Parks 4     Image: Subtract Subtract     Parks 3     Parks 4       Parks 4     Parks 4     Image: Subtract Subtract     Parks 4     Parks 4       Parks 7     Parks 4     Image: Subtract Subtract     Parks 4     Parks 4       Parks 7     Parks 4     Image: Subtract Subtract     Parks 4     Parks 4       Parks 7     Parks 4     Image: Subtract Subtract     Parks 4     Parks 4       Parks 7     Parks 4     Image: Subtract Subtract     Parks 4     Parks 4       Parks 7     Parks 4     Image: Subtract Subtract     Parks 4     Parks 4       Parks 7     Parks 4     Image: Subtract Subtract Subtract     Parks 4     Parks 4       Parks 7     Parks 4     Image: Subtract Subtra	
3. And then:		
To <b>Set</b> a new temperature - Touch [ <b>Set</b> ]. To <b>Raise</b> the overall temperature - Touch [ <b>Add</b> ]. To <b>Lower</b> the overall temperature - Touch [ <b>Subtract</b> ].	Later & Temperature in C       Valor       Water       Mode	
4. Enter the Temperature setting or change	Inter a Temperature IN *C       Value       Water       Moder       Moder       Moder       State       State       State       State       State	
5. Touch [ <b>Enter</b> ] to make the setting or [ <b>Esc</b> ] to defer the action.	Unice a Temperature In IC         Valuer         Valuer         Mode         M	

# Using the Display page to change Modes

1. Select the desired zones, (this automatically changes the function keys from Global to Zone).	British     English     Spath     Buildher     Handres     BLILLine     Buildher     Spath     BLILLine     Spath     Spath       The S J     Faller 2     Faller 3     Faller 4     Faller	
2. Touch [ <b>Set</b> ] to display the keyboard.	India     Dashe     Own     Dashe     Dashe     Dashe     Dashe       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin     Partin       Partin <t< td=""></t<>	
<ul> <li>3. And then:</li> <li>a) To change to Manual - Touch [Manual].</li> <li>b) To Slave a zone - Touch [Slave].</li> <li>c) To return to Auto - Touch [Auto].</li> </ul>	Infer a fangerature in <	
<ul> <li>4.</li> <li>a) for Manual enter the Percentage power</li> <li>b) For Slaving select a similar master zone from the Zone list.</li> <li>c) For Auto enter the required zone temperature</li> </ul>	Image: a constraint in the cons	
5. Touch [ <b>Enter</b> ] to make the setting or [ <b>Esc</b> ] to defer the action.	Intra l'expendence in statute       Value       Value       Solt       Mode       Mode <t< td=""></t<>	

55

### More about Slaving Zones

There are several points that you should remember when using zone slaving.

**1. You can only slave like zones for like zones**. - You cannot slave a probe zone to a manifold zone.

**2.** You cannot nominate another zone that is already slaved to another. - If, for example, zone 2 is currently slaved to zone 3, you cannot slave zone 1 to zone 2. The leading zone must already be a healthy zone.

**3.** You cannot nominate a zone that creates a loop. - If, for example, zone 2 is slaved to zone 3, then you cannot slave zone 3 back to zone 2.

4. When selecting a lead zone to slave to you should find a similar zone type that is currently operating at the same temperature and at the same power **level**. - If you nominate a lead zone that is working at the same temperature but outputting a noticeably different power level then the slaved zone may not regulate efficiently.

### About EasyView page

The EasyView page allows you to relate zone temperatures to physical position.



Apart from the zone (alias) name, the mini-panels show one other piece of information which may be either:

- the Actual temperature,
- the Setpoint temperature,
- the current Applied power,
- the deviation between Set and Actual temperatures.

While no zone is selected, you can change the displayed value by touching one of the **[Actual]**, **[Setpoint]**, **[Power]** or **[Deviation]** buttons at the side of the page.

Touching any one mini-panel within the EasyView page causes the sidebar function buttons to switch to **[Set]** and **[Zoom]** in readiness for your next input.

The Mini-panel header is not colour-coded as on the Display page. However the lower half, while showing Temperature or Power is colour-coded to indicate the alarm status, i.e.

Green on Black	Normal working
Black on Yellow	1st stage Alarm status
White on Red	2nd stage Warning Status or Fatal Error

# Using EasyView to change temperatures

1. Select the desired zones.	Tardine     Earliere     Tardine     Padree     Baltane     Satistane     Satistane
2. Touch [ <b>Set</b> ].	Dating Explore Date Satisfies Parlare Balance Inter Date Date Date Date Date Date Date Date
3. And then:	Tenter a Temperature In 1C
To <b>Set</b> a new temperature - Touch [ <b>Set</b> ].	Value Wisht ANN Statest
To <b>Raise</b> the overall temperature - Touch [ <b>Add</b> ].	
To <b>Lower</b> the overall temperature - Touch [ <b>Subtract</b> ].	4 5 6 1 2 3 Enter 0 - 0 .
4. Enter the Temperature setting or change.	Inter a Langendura to t       Value       Water       More       More       More       Bore       State       Defet       4       6       1       2       Enter       0       0
5. Touch [ <b>Enter</b> ] to make the setting or [ <b>Esc</b> ] to defer the action.	Unior     I International       Volor     I International       Notice     IF Antis       State     I International       Exer     I International       I I I I I International     Exer       I I I I I International     Exer

# Using EasyView to change Modes

1. Select the desired zones.	Barlie     Barlie     Barlie     Barlie     Barlie     Barlie     Barlie       Image: State of the State	
2. Touch [ <b>Set</b> ].	Inter Earlie Out Inter Para Billion Inter Dar Inter Inter I	
<ul> <li>3. And then:</li> <li>a) To change to Manual - Touch [Manual].</li> <li>b) To Slave a zone - Touch [Slave].</li> </ul>	Univer al temperature in "C       Valuer       Worker       Model       Worker       Exer       7       8       1       1	
c) To return to Auto - Touch [Auto].		
<ul> <li>4.</li> <li>a) for Manual enter the Percentage power</li> <li>b) For Slaving select a similar master zone from the Zone list.</li> <li>c) For Auto enter the required zone temperature</li> </ul>	Infer a Temperature IN 'C       Value       Value       Mode       # Anti       Balancet       Satisfie       Gal       D       Balancet       Exter       Gal       D       Balancet       Exter       Gal       D       Balancet	
5. Touch [ <b>Enter</b> ] to make the setting or [ <b>Esc</b> ] to defer the action.	Index & Comparadors in C       Voinr     Extense       Mode     Window       Mode     Window       Extense     Extense       I     I       I     I       I     I	

Check zone past performance (graph)

#### Check zone past performance (graph)

Your controller can record and display the temperature history for any zone over a period of time.

# Select any zone Touch [Zoom] The table on the left shows the main settings for the zone a) and the current temperature value. b) The upper graph on the right shows how measured samples of the actual temperatures have varied above (red) and below (blue) the set point over a period of time. If the two lines are running close together, then you have precise temperature control. If, however, any zone shows a noticeably wider deviation than its neighbours, it could indicate potential problems. It The Zoom page could be a noisy thermocouple input that may be due to shows poor connections or a faulty thermocouple. Temperature control could also suffer if you manually select the wrong speed setting for a zone response rather than using the automatic choice. c) The lower of the two graphs shows the output power levels that have been measured over the same period of time. Power traces should be fairly similar for similar zones at similar temperatures. Touch [Range] To toggle the view from 5 minutes to 30 minutes Touch [**Up**] or To select adjacent zones Down]

#### Inspecting the last 5 or 30 minutes

#### Inspecting the last 24 hours



The Event Log Page

#### The Event Log Page

This page enables you to look-up what operational changes have been made to the controller, or its configuration, and when they were done. It is a permanent on-line diary and it logs the last 40 events or changes that have happened.

1. Open the <b>Utilities</b> page and <b>Event Log</b>	Display EaryVier Graph ToolStee Picture Utilities Testing Setup System Print EventLog Heterick Export Remote Grad ID Stat Not Not Not State Condition (Setup 10) (conded test: 24-24 Two Colour
2. Open the <b>Event Log</b> sub-page and touch [ <b>Start</b> ]	Display     Early View     Graph     TestSlow     Pictures     U.Hittes     Testing     Setup       Bysizes     Print     Event Log     Network     Doport     Remote     Goad ID     Upgrade       Start     Start     Start     Start     Start     Start       Noti     Location     Start     Start     Start
3. Select a search pattern	Action Search Ward  Please select the type of search that you would like to perform.  Back V Ok X Cancel

Last Action	shows all past actions chronologically
Zone	searches for past actions that have occurred within a specified zone
Event	searches the past actions for occurrence of a specified event type
Zone & Event	searches past actions for a particular combination of specified zone and specified event
System Action	searches for occurrences of a specified global action.
All coarch regults are	displayed in the Events I or page window and the [Next] button

All search results are displayed in the Events Log page window and the [**Next**] button shows more results if they are available.

#### Alarms

Whichever page may be active; there is a common Mode and Status window at the bottom of the page.

Mode	RUN	Status	ORMAL
			24

If your controller is switched on and running normally then the left hand Mode window will show RUN (as black text on white background) and the opposite Status window will show NORMAL (as green text on black background).

#### **Mode Window**

If the controller is manually switched out of RUN mode then the Mode window shows the selected function, and is seen flashing, on and off.

RUN	Black text in White box	All control zones are working normally	
STOP	White text in Blue box	The System has been shut down and the heaters are at room temperature.	
STANDBY		Any zones with Standby Temperatures configured have been reduced in temperature until the next command is given.	
STARTUP	Yellow text in Black box	The system has been started in a homogenous or staged heat-rise. It will switch to RUN when working temperature has been reached.	
SHUTDOWN		The system has been shut down in a homogenous or staged heat fall. It will switch to STOP when room temperature has been reached.	
BOOST	Black text in Yellow box	Any zones with Boost Temperatures configured are being temporarily raised. (manual request)	
M/C BOOST	Black text in White box	Any zones with Boost Temperatures configured are being temporarily raised. (machine request)	

The table below lists the different displays:

#### **Status Window**

The right hand Status window shows NORMAL if all the zones are at their set temperature and no faults have been detected. If any zone detects a fault then the Status window changes its display and colour as detailed below:

NORMAL	Green text in Black box	Controller is running normally
WARNING	Yellow text in Yellow box	A zone's Temperature exceeds the warning limits
ALARM	White text in Red box	This shows either a Fatal Error or a zone's temperature exceeds alarm limits

Identifying Zone alarms

### **Identifying Zone alarms**

<b>Normal Zone</b> This shows a healthy zone	Probe A7 <b>250</b> <b>°C 250</b> <b>Pow 28%</b> <b>5</b> +5	Green text on Black background
<b>Warning Zone</b> This shows a first stage warning	Probe A7 <b>255</b> <b>°C 250</b> Pow 28% 5 +1	Black Text on Yellow Background
<b>Alarm Zone</b> This shows a second stage alarm	Probe A7 265 °C 250 Pow 28% 5 +1	White text on Red Background
<b>Fatal Error</b> an abbreviated Error message. (for a list of all Error messages see page 93)	Probe A7 TRC °C 250 Pow 28% 5 +1	White text on Red Background

### **Beacon and Sounder extension**

A Beacon and Sounder extends any second stage temperature alarm or fatal error alarm. Curing the alarm condition automatically extinguishes the beacon/sounder.

A key switch is also provided to mute the sounder at any time. Note however, that no reminder is given to show that the sounder is muted when the system is healthy. Re-occurrence of subsequent alarm conditions will cause the beacon to light but not create an accompanying audible alarm.

### **Card Indicators**

Zone Control Cards also have their own LED indicators that give a state-of-health display and which can be seen through the cabinet windows.



**SCAN** - this LED flashes briefly as the controller interprets each card in sequence.

**LOAD (L1 to L2/L6)** - The Load LED(s) should also be normally lit, and a pulsing appearance shows that there is a regulated supply being delivered to the load.

 $\ensuremath{\textbf{FUSE}}$  - Should normally be extinguished. It lights to show that an output fuse has failed.

**TC** - Should be normally extinguished. It lights to show that the card has detected an open-circuit fault on the thermocouple circuit.

Training and Demonstration Mode

#### **Training and Demonstration Mode**

Your controller has a "Demo Mode" that can be used for training or demonstration purposes.

While this mode is engaged, the controller will not communicate with the associated Controller Cabinet therefore we recommend that you ensure that the system is idle before using the Demo Mode Facility.

### About Demo Mode

Demo mode feeds every zone, within the selected tool, with a stream of pre-recorded temperature data. The Console appears to be working and it gives a real trace when Graph page is selected.

### **Selecting Demo Mode**



#### **De-selecting Demo Mode**

Taking the console out of Demo mode is a simple reverse of the Selection routine.



Training and Demonstration Mode

#### **Customising your controller**

Your controller has a dedicated Tool Bank which enables you adapt it quickly to different circumstances. It has two hundred available positions that can be individually configured, named, saved and recalled whenever the tool or job changes.

There is also a Picture page that can hold up to twenty various images that may be useful for operation or maintenance. One image may be dedicated to EasyView, while others may be reserved for photographs, diagrams or even tabulated data.

#### What is included in this section

Using the ToolStore Page

Renaming an Existing Tool

Loading Tool settings

Saving Tool settings

Deleting a Tool

Backing-up Tool Settings

Restoring tool settings

The Picture Page

### Using the Tool Store page

Two rows of Tool Bank buttons allow you select 10 different tool banks, each of which contains twenty tool slots; this gives a capacity for up to 200 different tool settings.

The lower window shows the following details for the tools.

**Tool** - the tool number (not user-configurable)

Name - a user configurable text field for tool name.

The colour of the name is a key that shows the state of tool:

**black** - a tool store that has been named, but holds no settings.

- **blue** a tool that has been saved and named, but is not in current use.
- **purple** the tool that is currently in use and that has no changes to any settings.
- **red** the tool that is in current use but which has been changed from its stored settings.

**Description** - a user-configurable text field that may be used to hold an expanded description of the tool.

**Connection** - this normally defaults to Local Serial which indicates that the tool settings are stored locally within the console memory. However, if the console is networked, and thus connected to two or more controller cabinets, this may show the name of one or more remote HRC-NET cards. The Connection column also provides a demo facility as described on page 66.

	ink 10	Ba	Bank	Bank 8		Bank 7	ik G	Bani
H	ank 5	В	Bank	Bank 3		Bank 2	k 1	Bani
		Connection		Tool Notes		'ool Name		Siot
		hrcnet5856				rop Example	16 D	1
		Serial Port				K2004		2
		hrenet50032				alification	Q	3
Bi		Serial Port	ds set to	fast, all manifo	robes	45S Top	5	4
Ī		Serial Port				60 Zone	1	5
D		Serial Port				temp		6
								7
0		Serial Port				iracket B	E	8
6		hrcnet4589				6 Cavity	1	9
F		hrcnet5726				Two Colour	24+2	10

# Renaming an existing tool

Touch the relevant tool tab.	Nation     Danghe     Dangh     Ten/Darw     Plantere     Galities     Tening     Date       Base 6     Base 7     Base 8     Base 5     Base 85     Base 84     Base 85       Base 10     Base 7     Base 8     Base 8     Base 8     Base 85       Base 10     Base 7     Base 8     Base 8     Base 8       Base 11     Base 2     Base 3     Base 4     Base 8       Base 11     Base 2     Base 3     Base 4     Base 8       Base 11     Base 2     Base 3     Base 16     Base 9       1     Press     Base 16     Base 16       3     10/82     Base 16     Base 16       3     10/82     Base 16     Base 16       10     Base 16     Base 16       11     Press     Base 16       12     Base 16     Base 16       13     10/82     Base 16       14     Base 16     Base 16       15     Base 16     Base 16       16     Base 16     Base 16       17     Base 16     Base 16       18     Base 16     Base 16       19     Base 16     Base 16       10     Base 16     Base 16
Touch the [ <b>Set</b> ] button	Native     Exception     Straght     Test/Dirac     Plantares     Skillities     Testing     Straght       Base 5     Base 7     Base 8     Base 5     Base 30     Dirac       Base 6     Base 7     Base 8     Base 5     Base 30     Dirac       Base 7     Base 8     Base 5     Base 30     Dirac       Base 7     Base 8     Base 4     Base 30     Dirac       Base 7     Base 7     Base 4     Base 30     Dirac       Base 7     Base 7     Base 4     Base 30     Dirac       Base 7     Base 7     Base 4     Base 30     Dirac       Base 7     Base 7     Base 4     Base 30     Dirac       Base 7     Base 7     Base 4     Base 30     Dirac       Base 7     Base 7     Base 4     Base 10     Dirac       Base 7     Base 7     Base 7     Base 10     Dirac       Base 7     Base 7     Base 7     Base 7     Dirac       Base 7     Base 7     Base 7     Base 7     Dirac       Base 7     Base 7     Base 7     Base 7     Dirac       Base 7     Base 7     Base 7     Base 7     Dirac       Base 7     Base 7     Base 7     Base 7
Edit the name	
Touch [ <b>Enter</b> ]	Native     Database     Database     Database     Database     Database       Image: I

### Loading tool settings

Note that the operating mode for the controller cabinet remains unchanged by loading a tool. So, if your controller is in Run mode and another tool setting with different temperatures is selected, and loaded, then the tool will immediately change to run at the different temperature settings.

Select the desired tool.	Bandlaw         Dank         Testifizer         Pathnew         Oklistike         Dating         Date           Base 6         Base 7         Base 6         Base 9         Base 9<
Touch [ <b>Load</b> ]. (If the [ <b>Load</b> ] button is greyed out then swapping Tools on-the-fly has been Disabled - See "Allow ToolLoad" page 37)	Booker         Dangkow         Dangkow <thdangkow< th=""> <thdangkow< th=""> <thda< td=""></thda<></thdangkow<></thdangkow<>
Touch [ <b>OK</b> ] (or [ <b>Cancel</b> ] to exit)	Book (m)         Database         Postare         Outline         Design         Design           Book (k)

### Saving tool settings

If you change tool settings and want to save them, then you have two choices.

#### 1. Over-writing the last settings with new saved settings

If you know that the new settings are satisfactory, then you can save them back into the same tool store.

				1. A.				-
Bet i		Bark 7	3.	4.8	Batt 5		Bard 28	
Jack 1		3a4.2	3.	4.3	Int 4		Sec 5	Inte
1 and	Tal I	-		Ini Ates		Greetin		Feetor
4	0.125	44				Serial Port		
5	374	1)	Les	r Cap 24 + 24		Serial Port		
6	0090	74				Serial Part		
1	_	-	•			Secial Part	9 - 1 - S	
1	08-04 Ten	Calme				Serial Part		
	_	_				Serial Part		
39						Serial Part	-	
13	- 54	e				Arcretil		<u> </u>
12	15 Jac 1	inegle				Serial Port		1
IJ	Gille	tte				Secial Part		-
								2

	Bioplay Easylvee Singh TailStore Posteres Oulities Section	Setar
	Bark 6 Bark 7 Bark 8 Bark 9 3	lat 35
	Test 2 Dank 2 Dank 4 1	let 1
	Alst. Ital New Tech New Generative	
	a 005544 Serial Pert	
	5 \$741 Large Dari 24 - 24 Serial Funt	
	6 009074 Sersal Fort	
lool	Serial Perturbation Serial Pert	
	3 2450 for false besal first	_
	1 Sing big Bolt Sersal Purt	
	10 EITY bray Serial fort	
	13 Deat Invoite	
	as as processes percent percen	
		-
	Note: Clives 2 (Sector 2 & Sector	
	Note         Eliveral         Frequency protocol         Status         Status           Noteine         Examples         Status         Status         Status         Status           Noteine         Examples         Status         Status         Status         Status           Noteine         Examples         Status         Status         Status         Status	Setue
	Note         Eleventa         Energiese primery in 6 traps         Energiese         Energiese <td>Safae</td>	Safae
	Note         Statest         Employee picture sit is to pue hold         Statest         Statest           Notelar         Employee         Employee         Statest         Employee         Statest         Employee         Statest         Employee         Employee         Statest         Employee	Seture Seture Set 1
	Note         Statest         Energine returns as it is too head         Statest         Statest           Notating         Stangtime         Stangtime         Stangtime         Statest         Statest         Statest           Notating         Stangtime         Stangtime         Stangtime         Statest         Statest         Statest           State         Statest         Statest         Statest         Statest         Statest         Statest           State         Statest         Statest         Statest         Statest         Statest         Statest         Statest           State         Statest	Serve
	Note         States         Feasibility         Feasity         Feasity </td <td>Sont</td>	Sont
	Note         States         Feature 1 + 2 + 2 m hold         States           Note Say         Despine true         1 + 2 + 2 m hold         States           Note Say         Despine true         1 + 2 + 2 m hold         States           Note Say         Despine true         1 + 2 + 2 m hold         States           Note Say         Despine true         Note Say         Despine true           Note Say         Despine true         Despine true         Despine true	Setar Setar Set 5
el and [OK]	Note         Status         Status         Status         Status           Noteine         South         Status         Status         Status         Status           Noteine         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status           Noteine         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status           Noteine         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status           Status         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status           Status         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status           Status         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status           Status         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status	Seture
<b>re</b> ] and [ <b>OK</b> ]	Note         Elevela         Energine protes in 4 how hold         Realise           Noteling         Energine protes in 4 how hold         Realise         Realise           Noteling         Energine protes in 4 how in the protein protein in the protein protein in the protein protein in the protein	Inter
<b>e</b> ] and [ <b>OK</b> ]	Note         Standard         Feasting picture is 4 free hold         Standard           Interlay         Samples picture is 4 free hold         Feasting         Samples           Interlay         Samples         Samples         Samples         Samples         Samples           Interlay         Samples         Samples         Samples         Samples         Samples	See 1
<b>'e</b> ] and [ <b>OK</b> ]	Note         States         Feastive prior prior or 5 how hold         States           Note Set         Description prior or 5 how to feast to	Inter I
<b>'e</b> ] and [ <b>OK</b> ]	Note         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status           Note         Days         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status           Note         Days         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status           Note         Days         Status         Status         Status         Status           Not         Days         Status         Status         Status         Status           Not         Days         Status         Days         Status         Status           Not         Days         Status         Status         Status         Status           Not         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status           Not         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status         Status           Not         Status	Ine at 30 bit 1 bit 1 bi
<b>ve</b> ] and [ <b>OK</b> ]	Note         Standard         Feastive ystars is a free houd         Standard           Note         Standard         Standard         Standard         Standard	Set 21
# Saving tool settings

### 2. Saving modified settings, without losing existing ones

If you have changed some tool settings and want to keep them but at the same time you wish to retain the old unmodified settings then you must create and save into a new store as follows:



# **Deleting a tool**



Once you have deleted a tool there is no way to recover its previous settings. Take care that you are deleting the correct tool.

	Bioplay	LangView	Singh	Isoliture	Patheres	Guilitiee	Section	Setur	
			Back 7	1 3		Bark 5		Dark 25	
	2 art	1	Sant 2		et 1	Sat. 4		lat 1	54
	the		1		Tail Notes		Greatie		19
	5 574		Large Cap 24 + 24			Serial For	1		
			19174				Sersal Port		
Select the unwanted tool	22	- Ga	liette				Secial Port		1
Select the anivalited tool		20-04	fee Colley				Sercal Port		- Inchar
	1	34 + 3	A New York				Serial Fort	-	Delata
	-		-				Incretil		8
	12	15 Jr	e Creele				Serial Port		Cecal
	- 12		Liette	<u> </u>			Secial Per	-	
			1077		silipe Novid	_	Ser LaC Part	100	2
	Rede		Employ pic	turn in 16-16	Stack		Status		1614
									1991 - 18 1
	Doplay	EasyView	Date	ToolStore	Patheres	OLLIFLIER	Section.	Setur	
	- Ber		Bath 7	1		Dark 5		Dark 25	
	Ber	4	Set 2		ri ]	Rath of		lark 5	Set
	104		-		Tail Notes		Derettie		19
			SP41				Serial For	1	
	4		· A	- Dele	a Tool		Sersal Port		34
Touch [Doloto]	<u></u>	- C1		7 04	24 New Test	D.	Secial Port		1
	-	26-04			Γ	X Careel	Sercal Port	-	- Inter
	1	Diagonal dia			L		Serial For	-	
	- 15		Deed				Incretil		
	12	15 30	e Create				Serial Fort		Cerest
	- 13	6	liette				Secial Port		
	14		872-2		ullare Modd		Sersal Per		
	Rede		Emplow Pit	turn in 16-08	Stack .		Status	-	1414
									- 19
	Tiselay'	Employ	Graph	facilitare	Factores	Unilities	Testing	Sete	
		6	Best. 7			3+1.5	18	let 31	1 14
	Bert	4	3a4 3		ri 2	3et. 4		Lat 1	heter
	and the second second		PART		Test Spint		Desettie		18
	1		0q	L.	e Car Di + D		Serial Fort	10	- Hestare
	6	10	1907A				Secial Port		
Touch [OK]	्र	61	Dette				Serial Pirt	-	
	-	28408	teo Colme				Serial Port		
	- 20	2.41	nd and			-	Serial Firt	-	
	- 11		bot				Incretti		
	12	15.00	a Comple				Serial Port		
	13	61	Dette				Secial Part		
	34		8172-2		ullies Rould		Serial Port		-
		5109952	East/line sic	ture .			Status	-	- Halp



# Backing up tool settings

Backing up tools is a means of saving tool settings to an external media which may be kept in a safe place for secure recovery or transferred to another controller for use elsewhere.

NOTE: If the particular tool has an EasyView image and EasyView page associated with it, then the Minipanel configuration is saved within this Backup procedure. However, you should save the same picture and keep the Picture and Tool files together if you wish to reuse them at a later date.

### 1. To save (backup) all the tools:



# Backing up tool settings

# 2. To save (backup) one selected tool setting:

Insert storage media	
Select the tool to Backup	Bacilie Date Desition Date Desition Statistics Statistics   Bacilie Bacilie Bacilie Bacilie Bacilie Bacilie   Bacilie Bacilie
Touch [ <b>Backup</b> ]	Base Surgione South Statistics Base Surgione South Statistics Base Surgione   Base S Base S Base S Base S Base SURGE   Base S Base S Base S Base S Base SURGE   Base S Base S Base S Base S Base SURGE   Base S Base S Base S Base S Base SURGE   S State S Base S Base SURGE Base SURGE   S State Surgione Base SURGE Base SURGE Base SURGE   S State Surgione Base SURGE Base SURGE Base SURGE   S State Surgione Base SURGE Base SURGE Base SURGE   S State Surgione Base SURGE Base SURGE Base SURGE   S State Surgione Base SURGE Base SURGE Base SURGE   S State Surgione Base SURGE Base SURGE Base SURGE   S State Surgione Base SURGE Base SURGE Base SURGE   S State Surgione Base SURGE Base SURGE Base SURGE   S State Surgione Base SURGE Base SURGE Base SURGE   S State Surgione Base SURGE Base SURGE Base SURGE
When done remove storage media	

# **Restoring tool settings**

If there is any information stored in a selected tool bank or slot then this process over-writes new information into that position.

There is an option within this sequence to restore either all of the stored tools or just one selected tool.

### 1. To Restore all the Tools



# **Restoring tool settings**

# 2. To Restore a single Tool

Insert the storage media	
Select the tool tab	Dispiny EarlyNew Graph TouSher Pictures Utilities Testing Setup   Bank 8 Bank 9
Touch [ <b>Restore</b> ]	Display     Easy/Ver     Graph     Tou/Silver     Pictures     Utilitie     Testing     Situp       Illanik 6     Bank 8     Bank 8     Bank 8     Bank 9     Bank 10     Ellanik 10       Bank 7     Bank 2     Bank 3     Bank 4     Bank 3     Bank 4     Bank 3       Tot     Date fame     Test 550 Batton     Social Port     Social Port     Social Port       8     Bank 3     Social Port     Social Port     Social Port     Social Port       10     Social Toto Columi     Social Port     Social Port     Social Port     Event       14     OSLIN Cold     Social Port     Social Port     Port     Port       14     OSLIN Cold     Social Port     Port     Port     Port     Port       14     OSLIN Cold     Social Port     Social Port     Port     Port     Port     Port       14     OSLIN Cold     Social Port     Social Port     Port     Port     Port     Port
Remove the media	

# **The Picture Page**

The picture gallery has the ability to store up to 20 images that can be displayed at full screen size. Explanatory notes may accompany each picture; if so they are displayed alongside the thumbnail view of the image.

The Picture page is also used to configure Images for the EasyView page, though that process is fully described on page 47.

# To view an image



# To load a new image



To save an image

Insert storage media	
Select the required picture and touch [ <b>Save</b> ]	Barrier Dangine Dangine Dangine Dangine Dangine Dangine   4 Stare Radie 4 Stare Radie 2000 Kaaset 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie   2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie   2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie   2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie   2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie   2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie   2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie 2000 Radie
Remove the media	

# To delete an image

	1
Select the unwanted image and touch [ <b>Delete</b> ]	Barrier Souther Souther Pathere Balation Balation Balation   4 Barr Hold 300 Linux 200 Hold 100 Status 100 Status 100 Status   200 Barrier Barr 500 Hold 100 Status 200 Barrier 100 Status   200 Barrier Barrier 10 Status 200 Barrier 200 Barrier
Touch [ <b>OK</b> ]	Not Landito Explaine stature Stature Note

# Maintaining your controller

Maintaining your controller is all about keeping it in order, checking records and settings and running self-diagnostic checks.

There are no user serviceable parts inside the Touch Screen controller and, in the unlikely event of equipment failure, you should return the unit for attention.

# What is included in this section

Print Out Facility Export Facility Self Diagnostic Tests System diagnosis results Upgrading Servicing and Repairing your controller

# **Print Out Facility**



Export Facility

# **Export Facility**

You can extract the last 24 hours of zone performance data as a zipped spreadsheet. This data is written in a CSV (comma separated value) form, and then compressed into a zip file before exporting.

### To extract the data:

Insert storage media	
Select Utilities and Export page.	Nation Suph Inditant Failer Distant Data   Statem Parts Eard Ling Martin Eard Eard   Statem Faret Rating Isla Statem Statem Statem   Statem Faret Rating Isla Statem Statem Statem   Statem Faret Rating Isla Statem Statem Statem   Statem Cont Statem Statem Statem   Statem Statem Statem Statem Statem   Statem Statem Statem Statem Statem
Select the period by touching [ <b>Edit</b> ] in the Start and End boxes	Barrie Dashin Dashin Dashin Dashin Dashin Dashin   Same Same Same Same Same Same   Same Same Same Same Same   Same Same Same Same Same   Same Same Same Same Same   Same Same Same Same Same   Same Same Same Same Same   Same Same Same Same Same   Same Same Same Same Same   Same Same Same Same Same   Same Same Same Same Same   Same Same Same Same Same   Same Same Same Same Same   Same Same Same Same Same
Select the zones by touching [ <b>Edit</b> ] in the First and Last boxes,	Barle   Gapter   Gaster   Harmer   Harmer

# Maintaining your controller 85

Export Facility



Self Diagnostic Tests

# Self Diagnostic Tests

The Controller has a diagnostic testing tool, which has two main options within its test profile.

# **1. Power Test**

Power Test is a facility that can only be used on Current Measuring cards (6MODC, 3MODC etc). It performs a quick check to see that just the heater zones are functioning correctly and that the feedback from current sense coils are consistent with tools history file. It does not check for zone wiring errors or similar and it is designed as a maintenance aid only. Its operation is described on page 138.

# 2. Full System Test

The Diagnostic test allows you to check that every zone is functioning correctly. It is the correct routine that you should use:

- as an acceptance check
- to see that a new tool is wired up correctly

• as a maintenance aid, to check that a working tool is functioning correctly. The following describes the test sequence to show how it works.

1. It cools the whole tool	during which time, all zones are checked to see that none experience a significant temperature rise.
2. It heats the first zone and checks to see that	a) the first zone rises sufficiently to qualify as a "Good Rise" – if not it increases the applied power and looks for the "Good Rise". It continues to raise the power and look for a Good Rise until the configured "Heat Time" expires. If it does not see a good rise within that time then the zone has failed.
	<b>b)</b> the temperature of the zone under test does not reduce further – which would indicate a reversed thermocouple on that zone.
	<b>c)</b> no other zone rises enough to become a "Bad Rise" which would indicate excessive thermal conduction between adjacent zones.
	<b>d)</b> no other zone rises by as much as the "Good Rise" which would indicate cross-wiring between the zone under test and another thermocouple.
3. After completing the test on the first zone, the routine then moves on to subsequent zones until all have been tested.	

### Why you may need to change your test parameters

Normally there is no reason to alter the test parameters in your self-diagnostic routine. Therefore, if you have any doubts or queries please contact your supplier for advice before you change any test parameters.

# **Running a Self Diagnosis test**

The diagnostic routine may be performed at any time that the controller is connected to the tool, provided that it is not in use for production.

The other panels on the page give feedback about how the test is progressing.



Touch [ <b>Start</b> ] Test progress for any one zone is shown in the upper right panel.	Bucher Engline Brank Techner Fichnere Billitär hetrin Sina Techner Prode 18 Each Frei Den Freie Each Frei Les Den Frei Ficher Techner Ficher Ficher Techner Ficher Ficher Techner Ficher Ficher Techner Ficher Ficher Techner Ficher Techner Ficher Ficher Techner Ficher Ficher Techner Ficher Te
Test history fall all zones is shown in the lower panel.	Image: State and State
To pass by or skip any zones touch the [ <b>Skip</b> ]	Balling Goads Balling Fishers Billing Design   Intel Reg Prode: 18 End   Fore Same Prode: 18 End   Intel Reg Intel Reg End
To stop the test and omit remaining zones, touch [ <b>Cancel</b> ].	Data Gardin Grant Yanding Failures Failures Billionis Toring State   Intel Rese Prade 18 Entry Failures Entry Failures Entry   Intel Rese Prade 18 Entry Failures Entry Entry   Intel Rese Intel Rese Entry Entry Entry   Intel Rese Intel Rese Intel Rese Entry   Intel Rese Intel Rese Intel Rese Entry   Intel Rese Intel Rese Entry Entry

### System diagnosis results

The Test page retains information about any test that is run. You can scroll the screen to view all the results or touch [**Print**] for a hard copy.

# Interpreting the test results

### **Satisfactory Test**

If the diagnostic test finds no fault with any zone then the message "Zone Test OK" is displayed.

### **Unsatisfactory Test**

If the test detects any problems then it displays an error messages against the particular zone. Below is a complete list of the various messages along with further detail and possible causes.

**User skipped Test** - You skipped the test for this zone by pressing **[Skip**] while it was being tested.

User Aborted Test - You aborted out of the test by pressing [Cancel].

**Open Circuit T/C** - Thermocouple detected as being open circuit. Check thermocouple wiring for displayed zone.

**Blown Fuse** - Check card fuse. This message is also displayed if the zone was set to use an off board triac that was not installed. N.B. Off board triacs have their own fuse.

No Mains Sync. Pulse - This is probably due to an error in the supply wiring.

**No Card Present** - No card was detected in the rack at the slot identified with the displayed zone.

**Cooling Test Failed** - All zone temperatures had to be stable or falling before the heating test begins. If any zones continued to rise with power set to zero within the cooling period, this error is raised.

**Heating Test Failed** - Temperature did not rise by the set number of degrees within the heating period. This may be caused by an open circuit heater, a pinched, shorted or dislodged thermocouple, or the zone was set to on board triac when the cabinet was wired for off board triacs.

Check for Reversed T/C - Temperature appeared to be decreasing when power was applied.

**Below 0 or Reversed T/C** - May be caused by a reversed thermocouple. Also, in the unlikely event that the test was carried out at an ambient temperature below  $0^{\circ}$ C, the controller would not work with the resulting negative temperature readings.

**Failed to React Correctly** - Unexpected results. This message is followed by further error messages.

**T/C Interaction with zone NN?** - A different zone(s) to the one being tested had an unacceptable rise in temperature (greater than Bad Rise set in Test Values). Indicates faulty T/C positioning or close zone proximity.

System diagnosis results

**Heater/TC Common with zone NN?** - Cross-wiring fault between displayed zones. Could be either Heater or thermocouple wiring at fault.

**Message Overflow** - There is a limited amount of memory available to store test results. If this message is seen, too many errors have occurred to store them all.

# Servicing and repairing your controller



Always isolate your controller at source before you open the unit to inspect it or replace fuses.

Only use Ceramic Body Fuses on Control Cards, NEVER use glass bodied fuses.



# **Replacement parts**

We do not expect that you will need to repair any controller parts at board level other than fuses. In the unlikely event of any board failure then we provide an excellent repair and exchange facility for all our customers.

# **Cleaning and Inspection**

Inspect the fan filters at regular intervals. The filters are removable and a light tapping action removes loose dirt and dust. Failure to do this reduces the flow of cooling air and may cause overheating. If filters do become clogged, they need to be replaced and these can be obtained from your supplier, quoting the serial number of the cabinet.

Any excess dust that has entered into the cabinet may be removed with a light brush and vacuum cleaner.

Any internal cable forms, that flex to accommodate opening doors, should be checked to see that there is no fraying, or damage, to cable insulation.

If the equipment is subject to vibration then we recommend that you use an insulated screwdriver to check that no terminals have become loose.

External cable-looms should be checked to see that there has been no damage to the flexible conduit, plugs or sockets. If the flex has been squashed, if there is visible damage, or if there are any exposed conductors, then, for your own safety, it must be replaced.

# Upgrading

In order to maintain our high quality, our development engineers are making continual improvements to our control system.

It may be possible to apply system upgrades to your own controller; however, this would depend on the type and age of your equipment. Contact your supplier with the serial number of your console and he can tell you about whether your console will accommodate and upgrade and what may be available.

There is usually no need to return your control system to your supplier for any upgrades. They may be downloaded via the internet.

These following instructions will guide you through the upgrade procedure.

### Preparation

- 1. Download the upgrade from the internet onto your PC.
- 2. Copy the upgrade program/data onto suitable storage media (CF card for KTS2 or USB Flash for TS and KTS3)
- 3. Before you start any upgrade, shutdown your machine to leave your console free

### Procedure for a KTS2 Console.

- 1. Put the CF card into a PCMCIA adapter.
- 2. Insert the CF and adapter into the KTS.
- 3. Reboot the KTS Console (or switch it on).
- 4. As the Console boots up it will read and apply the upgrade and then show the Display Page ready for normal use.
- 5. Remove the CF card and adapter.

### Procedure for a TS and KTS3 Console

- 1. Select the Utilities page.
- 2. Insert the USB Flash Memory
- 3. Touch the [**Upgrade**] button
- 4. When the upgrade is complete remove the USB stick and restore the console.

# Troubleshooting

The control system has several features, which provide an early diagnosis of faults in the control system, the tool heaters and thermocouple sensors.

If the system detects any malfunctions, in one or more of the control zones, then it displays an error message on the Main Display page in place of a temperature value.

If the system detects any abnormal condition it displays a warning message in the Main menu

### Fault and warning messages

Any of the following messages may be displayed on the Fault Indication line:

Error Message	Cause	Action
AMPS	The controller is unable to supply the current requested. (Note: This error message is most likely to be seen if the particular zone is set as a Spear type)	Isolate system supply, check loom and heater wiring continuity. Also, check the heater resistance against other known good zones to see that it is not noticeably higher than average.
ERR!	Little or no temperature rise has been detected in that zone. When the console starts to apply power it expects to see an equivalent heat rise at the thermocouple. If the Thermocouple has been trapped and pinched elsewhere in the tool or cable then it cannot see the full heat rise that occurs at the tip. If left uncorrected then there is a danger that the zone could overheat and damage the tip. Instead the circuit maintains the output at whatever level it reached when the monitor circuit detected the fault and the error message was displayed.	Check thermocouple wiring, it may be reversed. Heater wiring may be faulty or element may be open circuit.
FUSE	The fuse for that zone has failed. Please Note: A fuse can only fail due to a fault external to the controller. Identify and rectify the fault before replacing the fuse. Note: The fuse detection circuit requires a continuous low level current through a high impedance bleed resistor to maintain the alarm condition. As a result the load circuit is still connected to the mains voltage supply and it is not safe to attempt to repair or replace the fuse without first isolating the circuit. If the fuse in question is mounted on a control card then it is safe to unplug the board in order to isolate the circuit and replace the fuse on the card.	Replace the fuse with one of the same rating and type, i.e. High Rupture Current load fuse. The blown fuse is located either on the control card or on the off-board triac module (If fitted).
GND	The system has detected an earth fault. (Note: this can only be detected by controllers fitted with EM Cards or MD240 diagnostics)	Check your heater wiring for a low impedance path to earth.

# 94 Troubleshooting Upgrading

Error Message	Cause	Action	
HELP	There is a system failure and the console does not know how to respond. (This alarm may occur if an older model console is connected to a later version cabinet. If the early version console does not recognise an alarm that has been generated by a later generation control card then it cannot display an appropriate alarm message. The console software has a routine to check incoming messages and it flags up a HELP message if such a condition arises.	Please make a note of the serial numbers for both the controller and console. Also note the console software date on the Utilities page. Contact your supplier with this information to hand.	
HIGH	The water-flow sensor has detected a high flow rate.	These are only monitored conditions, and neither will cause any shutdown, or pause, action. However, you should check that the	
LOW	The water-flow sensor has detected a low flow rate.	coolant water system is not blocked, or leaking, to ensure that no overheating occurs.	
LINE	No mains supply synchronisation pulses being received. The three-phase supply is used in a cross-over detection circuit to generate timing pulses for accurate phase control and firing the triac. If the phase detection fails on one or two phases then there is no pulse to use to measure phase angle and the LINE error message is generated. Meanwhile, all circuits on the healthy phases will continue to work normally.	There is a phase detection circuit on each K- Series card and a common phase detection circuit on all other controller types. Although a fault in such circuits may cause the LINE error message, such fault is very rarely seen. The most common error is either the absence of one phase or, if a plug has been re-wired incorrectly, a swapped phase and neutral. If a LINE error message occurs then switch off and isolate the controller then check supply wiring for presence of all three phases.	
LINK	This will occur if the console is switched to a remote controller with a network link but it cannot establish any communication with the remote unit. The console can display the appropriate zones for the particular tool but it cannot relay any temperature information. It shows a LINK fatal error in place of the actual temperature.	Check that the network link is good and/or the remote controller is still switched on and available.	
LOAD	No load on that zone. Only occurs when in manual closed loop mode where the current is pre-set. The current sensing circuit has not detected a current flow; therefore, the zone is flagged as not having a load.	Isolate the system supply and check the connections between the controller and the tool heaters. Also, check the heater for continuity	
OVER	The RTD zone has detected a temperature in excess of 99°C. This is an abnormal alarm because RTD circuits can only read from 0-99 deg so a fault must be suspected and investigated. Meanwhile, no control zones are affected.	Check that a different RTD has not been fitted.	

# Troubleshooting Upgrading

Error Message	Cause	Action
N/Z	<b>/Z</b> All the control cards are interrogated in sequence, on a working controller you can see the SCAN LEDs flashing in a sequence as each card is briefly checked for satisfactory	If every zone shows N/Z and no cards show or flash their SCAN LEDs then check the communication lead between the console and the controller cabinet.
	communication. If any card fails to respond to the console then an N/Z error message is displayed for the offending zone.	If only one or two zones are displaying N/Z then check the card for faults. If you have recently changed any cards and put any older discrete-component cards into a new controller that has surface-mount cards then it is possible that the console's modern scan speed is too fast for the older control cards. In such a condition, check the console baud rate and try setting it to Low.
		If this cures the problem and you later replace the older card for a newer surface mount version then remember to reset the Baud rate back to high for optimum working.
NONE	The console has detected a control card that has no settings.	This Error message may be seen fleetingly during switch on, it should disappear after the initial card scan.
		If the message persists then you may need to re-apply the correct card settings on the Setup page.
REV	The card has detected an abnormal input at the T/C termination that indicates a shorted or Reversed thermocouple.	If the REV alarm persists then you should switch off the controller and investigate the offending zone.
		Alternatively you could slave the offending zone to a good zone until you have time to clear the fault.
RTD	The RTD monitor cannot see an input (RTD is open circuit)	Check the RTD and its wiring for a broken connection.
т/с	An open circuit thermocouple has been detected and no auto-response has been selected in the T/C Open Error column of the Setup page.	For immediate recovery you can either slave that control zone to an adjacent zone or change to open loop control.
		Make a note of the above action so that when the controller is free you can check to see whether the input fuse on the control card has ruptured. If the fuse is good then you may need to check the wiring for faults or even replace the thermocouple.
TRC	If a triac fails it goes short circuit and passes full load current.	If the triac has failed, return to your supplier for repair.
	In such a condition you have lost control of the load and cannot switch it off from the console. The TRC alarm flags up the fault state which relies on operator intervention to manually shut the system down.	
	Note: the triac monitor does not function in auto mode. If the triac were to fail while the zone is run in auto then the only indication will be an abnormally high zone temperature because the triac is passing high, uncontrolled current. The TRC alarm is only seen if a triac fails on a zone that is running in closed-loop manual condition.	

95

Individual Card Diagnostics

Warning Message	Abnormal Condition
MAN	The control zone is in manual mode.
S #	The zone is slaved to another control zone, where # represents the number of that zone, i.e. S 2 means the zone is slaved to Zone 2. The same power is being sent to both zones. In the Display page, the set point displayed on the selected zone is the same as that on the slave zone.
TEST	Displayed when the zone is in diagnostic test mode.
WARN	If during the test procedure a temperature interaction is found between zones, this message is displayed.
FAIL	The zone under test has failed.

# **Individual Card Diagnostics**

If a fault on a control card is suspected, check the LED card status lamps.

From top to bottom they are: -

- **SCAN** The LED flashes during normal operation to indicate data bus activity.
- **TC** LED is lit when the thermocouple is open circuit.
- **LOAD** LED indicates a supply to the heater.
- **FUSE** LED lit when the load fuse fails.

To remove a card from its slot, pull the red handles forwards and gently pull the card out. There is no need to switch off the main supply



**NOTE**: The shrouded terminals on the Euro back board are live, unless the power supply is switched to OFF.

# **TouchScreen - removal and reconnection**

Provided you are not using cycle-synchronised probes, the display console can be unplugged while the system is running without causing immediate problems. However, we recommend that you only do this to recover from an emergency situation and that you run the system without a console for as short a period as possible.

The task is easier if it can be done after shutting down the whole system.



**NOTE: KTS Consoles work at different d.c. supply voltages**. Early models used a 12v power supply while later models used a 19v power. To change the internal computer within the console then check the supply voltage and, if necessary, change the power supply as well.

### **Removing a console**



98TroubleshootingTouchScreen - removal and reconnection

# Reconnecting a console

Connect the power cable first	Zato Data Supply
Check that the correct tool is selected	Display EaryView Graph TootShere Pictures Utilities Testing Setup   Bank 4 Bank 7 Bank 8 Bank 1 Bank 1 Bank 1 Bank 1 Bank 1 Bank 2   Toot flow Toot flow Toot flow Toot flow Toot flow Bank 2 Bank 3 Bank 4 Bank 5   Toot flow Toot flow Toot flow Toot flow Bank 4 Bank 5   2 Accord Serial Fort Fort Fort Fort   3 Outification Toot flow Serial Fort Fort   3 100 Zoos Serial Fort Fort   4 tesp Serial Fort Fort   0 Bank 1 Bank 1 Bank 1 Bank 1   1 Bort Soc Serial Fort Fort   0 Back 18 Serial Fort Fort   0 Back 18 Barnal Fort Fort   1 Back 18 Barnal Fort Fort
Touch [ <b>Run</b> ]	Nucley   Engline   Tanh   Suchar   Finance   Billion   Suchar   Suchar
Reconnect the data cable	240V Data Supply



# **Other problems with the Tool**

If you find that the Controller is not running correctly and cannot resolve the problem with either the manual or on-line help then it may help if we can see exactly how your system is configured.

Insert Media	
Open the ToolStore page	Dispity Early für verber Date für verber Date für verber Date für verber   Bank 7 Bank 7 Bank 7 Bank 7 Bank 7   Bank 7 Bank 7 Bank 7 Bank 8 Bank 9   Bank 7 Bank 7 Bank 7 Bank 9   Bank 7 Bank 7 Bank 8 Bank 9   Bank 7 Bank 7 Bank 9 Bank 9   Bank 7 Bank 7 Bank 9 Bank 9   Bank 7 Bank 9 Bank 9 See   1 Borg Sampler Brand 964 Bank 9   3 Gaalk 9 Bank 9 Brand 964   3 140 Zam Brand 964 Brand 964   4 Many Brand 964 Brand 964   3 Bask 81 Brand 964 Brand 964   4 Many Brand 964 Brand 964   6 Brand 10 Brand 964 Brand 964   7 Brand 864 Brand 964 Brand 964   8 Brand 864 Brand 964 Brand 964   9 Brand 864 Brand 964 Brand 964   10 Brand 81 Brand 964 Brand 964   11 Brand 81 Brand 964 Brand 964   12
Select the tool	Display EasyNer Graph TeelShire Pictures Utilities Testing Setup   Bank 8 Bank 7 Bank 8 Bank 8 Bank 8 Bank 9 Set   Bank 1 Bank 2 Bank 3 Bank 4 Bank 5 Bank 7 Set   Image: Set and the set and th
Touch [ <b>Backup</b> ]	Display     Earlythere     Graph     TextEllere     Pollurere     Ubilities     TextEllere     Series       Earlythere     Earlythere     Earlythere     Pollurere     Ubilities     TextEllere     Bank 1       Earlythere     Earlythere     Bank 2     Bank 3     Bank 4     Bank 3     Bank 4     Bank 3       Earlythere     Earlythere     Bank 3     Bank 4     Bank 3     Bank 4     Bank 3       Earlythere     Bank 3     Bank 4     Bank 4     Bank 3     Bank 4     Bank 3       Earlythere     Bank 2     Bank 4     Bank 4     Bank 3     Bank 4     Bank 3       2     Accords     Servide Ford
Select Export on the Utilities page	Nation Depth Salitory Polyne Silitory Polyne   Salitory Polyne Salitory Polyne Salitory   Salitory Polyne Salitory Polyne Salitory   Salitory Salitory Polyne Salitory Polyne   Salitory Salitory Salitory Polyne Salitory   Salitory Salitory Salitory Polyne Polyne   Salitory Salitory Polyne Polyne Polyne

Other problems with the Tool



On receipt of your mail and attachment files, we can load your files into one of our own controllers and will try to analyse the problem.

### **K-Series Fuses**

There are supply fuses for four separate functions and a front panel-mounted Miniature Circuit Breaker for the whole unit. In the unlikely event of a fuse failure always isolate the incoming supply before opening any cabinet door to investigate.

### **Replacement Fuses**

If you find that any fuse has ruptured then please make sure that you replace the faulty fuse for a new one with identical characteristics. All the correct fuse types are listed in the following tables.

### Console

The console is supplied via a discrete fuse on the terminal rail.

Class	20mm Glass Fuse Antisurge
Rating	2 A

### **Power Supply Units (PSUs)**

The PSU is mounted on top of the upper chassis plate, behind the termination rail. It has an integral supply fuse.

Class	20mm Glass Fuse Antisurge
Rating	6.3 A

### Fans

The K-Series Controller has a single fan to assist cooling. The fan has a discreet supply fuse, of the following characteristics:

Class	20mm Glass Fuse Antisurge
Rating	6.3 A

If the fan has stopped working then first inspect the unit to see if there are any blockages or objects fouling the impellers. Once you are certain that the fan is free to rotate then proceed to check its supply fuse. The fan fuse is located on the termination rail behind the top cover plate.

K-Series Fuses

### **Controller Cards**

The current controller card has protection fuses for both the T/C input and for the heating load output.

If the Fuse LED indicator shows that the output fuse has ruptured then the card may be easily removed and the fuse changed. Only use Ceramic Body Fuses on Control Cards, NEVER use glass bodied fuses.



If the T/C LED indicator shows an open circuit T/C circuit then this may indicate that the input fuse has ruptured.

### Output Fuse Type: HRC High Speed

Card type	6MOD	4MODS	3MOD	2MOD	1MOD
Fuse Rating	5A	15A	15A	20A	30A

### Input Fuse Type: Surface-mount quick-blow

Part Code	62MAQBSM
Fuse Rating	62mA

# APPENDIX A HRC Wiring Details

### 1.1 Three phase Designation

Please take extreme care when connecting the controller to the three-phase supply. Incorrect connection may result in damage to the controller.

The controller is normally supplied according to your requirements in either a star or delta supply. However, some models may have a dual supply option which accepts either Star or Delta 3-phase supply.

Cable Marking	<b>Supply Description</b>
L1	Phase 1
L2	Phase 2
L3	Phase 3
Ν	Neutral*
Earth Symbol	Earth

\*N.B. The delta supply cable does not have a neutral wire.

Cable colours may vary therefore wire up according to the Cable Markings.

### 1.1a Star /Delta option

Where a cabinet is fitted with a dual supply option then there are two places within the rear of the cabinet that you must alter to change between Star and Delta supply.



### Do not change the supply wiring until the controller has been disconnected from all electrical supplies.

At the upper connection blocks, change the Star/Delta cross-links using a single 3way link for Star supplies or three 2-way links for Delta supplies. The connector strip shows the appropriate cross-

 $\square$  $\bigcirc$  $\square$  $\square$ €  $\square$ Three 2-way links for Delta Supply € € One 3-way link for Star Supply  $\square$ 

links to use and looks similar to this diagram.

At the base of the cabinet is the mains connector strip that will accept a Star or Delta supply cable.

Use only 4-core supply cable for Delta connection and 5-core supply cable for Star connection. Wire this cable into the lower terminal blocks to match the particular supply; as shown in the adjacent diagram.



### 1.2 Loom Thermocouple cables

Where a thermocouple cable uses conduit with individual conductors, rather than multi-core cable, then the colour of the thermocouple conductors are as shown below.

Туре	Positive	Negative
J	Black	White
К	Green	White

RTD thermocouple cable colours and number may vary. Refer to controller documentation for details.

### 1.3 Loom Power cables

Where a power cable uses conduit with individual conductors, rather than multi-core cable, then the colour of the power cable conductors are as shown below.

Three phase type	Supply	Return
Star or Delta	Brown	Yellow

### 1.4 Alarm Output / Auxiliary Input

An option cabinet connector provides an alarm output from an internal set of relay contacts. Using an external power source the cabinet can initiate a number of warning devices whenever any zone goes into an alarm state. This is commonly used for beacons, audible alarms or informing the

Pin	Connection	Input / output	
1	Auxiliary Input signal	*Dopondont on Spoc	
2	Auxiliary Input Ground	"Dependent on Spec	
3	Alarm 240v contact 1	Normally Open	
4	Alarm 240v contact 2	Contacts	

moulding machine. In order to capture fleeting alarm conditions, the relay is held on for about 15 seconds after the alarm condition is cleared. The contacts are rated for 5A at 240V.

An optional input can be accepted through the same connector. It may be used for Cycle Synch spear tips, Inhibit Mode, remote Boost or Standby or any other user-definable function. For exact details, consult the specification for the particular model.

### 1.5 Serial Port

A male 9 way D panel connector can be provided for an RS-232 serial port, which is used to communicate with a remote computer for data collection. The pin outs are as follows.

### 1.6 USB Port

A USB port is standard on all Touch Screen Consoles for connection to a printer.

Pin	Connection
1	-
2	Transmit
3	Receive
4	-
5	Ground
6	-
7	Handshake
8	-
9	-

# **APPENDIX B**

Extra facilities that can be fitted to the K-Series Controller,

### B1. 16DLI - 16-channel DL Input Card:

The Digital Logic Input card can be supplied wherever there is need to accept a digital input. The input logic values are determined by software programming and are not a user available function.

### B2. 12 channel RTD Input Card:

This card is used for cooling water measurement and display. The 12RTD is set-up as a Special in the Set-up page, and the measured temperature is displayed on the Display page with a range of 0 to 99°C and resolution of 0.1°C.

Normally the RTD card has a proactive function which switches the operating mode to off if the detected temperature reaches the high level 2nd stage alarm point. This output however may be overridden using the Auto Stop Mode switch in the Configure Options on the Setup screen (see page 37).

### B3. WT4 12-Channel T/C Card

This card can accept up to 12 zones for either J or K-Type thermocouples. It provides channel monitoring with 1st and 2nd stage alarms. Monitored zones display as a normal cavity zone with actual temperature constantly displayed while the "Set" temperature in the second box refers to the nominal expected temperature, either side of which the lower and upper alarm levels are set.

### B4. AI8 - Analogue Input Cards

The analogue input card has eight inputs that are used to read analogue output devices with an output range of 4 - 20mA. These are usually associated with coolant flow detector devices that are calibrated for particular flow rates.

When the auto-detect procedure sees one or more of these cards within the controller cabinet then the Setup page displays an Analogue Input column. After selecting the flow zones and the Analogue Input column, touching [**Set**] displays a range of devices that are known to match the Analogue Input.

### B5. QCIO - 4-channel Input/Output Card:

This is a digital Input/Output card that offers up to four separate inputs and outputs to facilitate remote operation of the HRC.

The 4 Input and Output may be individually configured. However they do have default conditions that are selected for any new tool.

Inputs

Each Input circuit requires an incoming pair that is volt-free and normally open. The incoming pair must go to short circuit (or close) to trigger the required command.

### Outputs

Each Output group is a single-pole changeover relay element that is rated at 240 volts, 1Amp maximum. It comprises a common or moving contact (MC) that is connected to a normally-closed (NC) contact when de-energised. When the controller activates Output 1 or 2 the normally closed (NC) and moving contact (MC) go to open circuit while the normally open (NO) and moving contact (MC) go to short circuit.

### Input/Output Selection

The input/outputs channels may be individually configured to assume any four of eight different functions. These options are available on the Utilities/Quad IO page and the default options areas shown in the following table.

Description	STA 20 pin no.	Circuit	Default Input Function	Default Output Function
Input 1	1	Input 1	Go to RUN Mode	
Input 1	2			
NO Contact 1	3			
MC Contact 1	4	Output 1		Injection Disable
NC Contact 1	5			
Input 2	6	Input 2	Co to STANDRY Modo	
Input 2	7	mput 2	GU LU STANDBY MODE	
NO Contact 2	8			
MC Contact 2	9	Output 2		Temperature Disturbance
NC Contact 2	10			
Input 3	11	Input 3	Go to STARTUP mode	
Input 3	12			
NO Contact 3	13			
MC Contact 3	14	Output 3		Boost
NC Contact 3	15			
Input 4	16	Input 4	Go to STOP Mode	
Input 4	17			
NO Contact 4	18			
MC Contact 4	19	Output 4		Spare/Inactive
NC Contact 4	20			

### I/O Connections

The standard interface is a Harting STA 20-pin female connector within an H-A16 housing with the above pin configurations.

# **APPENDIX C**

Drawings for K-Series Controllers

- 1. K10 Case Filter Access
- 2. K20/30 Case Filter Access
- 3. TS System Schematic
- 4. KTS System Schematic
- 5. Cabinet Connections

# 1. K10 Case - Filter Access

K10 Side Filters

(Located at rear of case)

Both the rear and lower filters covers can be removed by the inserting a wide-flat screwdriver blade and carefully twisting them off.





K10 Lower Filters are located in the case bottom-plate.

You may need to remove the lower base complete with castors to access these filters.
# 2. K20/30 Case - Filter Access

Both the front and rear filters are held within cases that are located immediately behind the front and rear doors. (Only the front door is shown here for clarity.)

After isolating the supply and opening the door, the filter case may easily be removed by undoing the upper and lower retaining nuts. Take off both the case and cover in order to remove and clean or replace the filter.

Installation is a reverse of the removal.



# **3. TS System Schematic**





# **3. KTS System Schematic**

# 4. Cabinet Connections



## **APPENDIX D**

#### Installing and configuring a Water Manifold

The K-Series controller provides a compact system for monitoring the coolant system within a mould. Each controller may vary slightly in its make-up but, generally, it comprises:

- a Controller Cabinet with
  - an extra power supply
  - analogue input cards
  - other control cards as required
- one or more water manifolds with flow sensors and amplifiers
- Sufficient data-cable to link the manifolds to the cabinet.

### Installation

The water manifolds should be firmly mounted in a position that will not be subjected to excess heat, vibration or other undue stress.

The coolant system should be plumbed in by a qualified fitter ensuring that the flexible coolant pipes are not trapped by moving parts or kinked by being stretched around corners or similar obstructions. There should be a main flow and return shut-off valve provided so that the water manifolds may be easily isolated for repair or maintenance. You should not use any liquid sealant that may contaminate the coolant circuits. The cables that connect the water manifold to the controller are marked for identification and should be connected to the appropriately marked sockets on the manifold and the controller. The cables should be adequately supported using suitable cable tray or individual cable cleats in accordance with the current IEEE Regulations for Electrical Installations.

### Setting up

Once the manifold has been installed, the controller may be switched on and setup. The individual stages of setting up Water flow have been brought together in the following steps.

- 1. Switch on the controller.
- 2. Check the Display page to see whether the unit has already been configured with the correct number on Flow detection channels and other control zones if required. If the Analogue flow-zones are already configured then you may miss steps 3 and 4 and start at step 5 by setting the alarm limits.
- 3. Open the SetUp page and touch [**Config**]
- 4. Select Auto-Detect and touch [**Yes**] this should detect the Analogue Input cards and present them as a number of flow sense channels. It may also reveal other cards according to what other features are included with the complete package.
- 5. To Set the Flow channels monitoring limits, stay on the SetUp page, touch the analogue flow-zones and then touch any of the Alarms and Warning columns and then [**Set**] to setup 1st and 2nd stage alarms. Repeat for all High and Low levels.
- 6. To set the flow rate to a normal expected value, open the [**Display Page**]. Select the flow-zones and then touch [**Set**] in order to type in a value (in litres/min) that meets the expected flow for those zones.

Set any other zones types that may be available according to the normal Setting Up procedure.7.

## Index

Alarm Time, 37 Alarms, 63 Allow Set Zone Off, 37 Allow ToolLoad, 37 Auto Stop Mode, 37 Backing up tool settings, 75 Baud Rate, 37 Beacon and Sounder, 64 Blanking Delay, 37 Boost, 53 BOOST, 51 Boost Time, 37 Button One Mode, 37 Button Two Mode, 37 Card Indicators, 65 Change Modes, 55 Change Temperatures, 54 Check zone past performance, 60 Configure the Control Cards, 31 Console Startup, 37 Create a new tool, 29 Deleting a tool, 74 Demonstration Mode, 66 Display Mode, 37 Display page, 14 EasyView page, 57 Event Log Page, 62 Export Facility, 84 Fault and warning messages, 93 Flow Units, 38 Full System Test, 86 Fuses, 101 Input Signal, 38 Input Timer, 38 Interpreting the test results, 89 Isolate the Controller, 12 Language, 38 Limit Exceeded, 38 Load a new image, 80 Loading tool settings, 71 Maintaining your controller, 82 More about Slaving Zones, 56 Password Application Table, 24 Passwords Options, 23 Picture Page, 79

Power Mode, 39 Power Test, 86 Print Out Facility, 83 Renaming an existing tool, 70 Restoring tool settings, 77 RUN, 51 Running your controller, 50 Safety Instructions, 11 Saving everything to a Tool Bank, 46 Saving tool settings, 72 Screen Layout and Navigation, 13 Second Startup, 39 Self Diagnostic Tests, 86 Servicing and repairing your controller, 91 Setting Passwords, 25 Setting the Global Parameters, 36 Setting the Tool parameters, 33 Setting up – EasyView Pages, 47 Setting up - Global and Tool parameters, 28 Setting up - Operating Parameters, 41 Setting up - System Utilities, 23 Setting up your controller, 22 SHUTDOWN, 51 Shutdown Temperature, 40 Shutdown Timer, 39 Spear/Tip Cycle Time, 44 Specification, 10 STANDBY, 51 STARTUP, 51 Startup Mode, 39 STOP, 51 System Time and Date, 25 Temp(erature) Scale, 40 The User Interface, 21 To set Probe and Manifold temperatures, 42 Tool Store page, 69 TouchScreen - removal and reconnection, 97 Troubleshooting, 93 Upgrading, 92 User Password, 40